# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

# FORM 8-K

# CURRENT REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): December 19, 2024

# WISA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

**Delaware** (State or other jurisdiction of Incorporation) **001-38608** (Commission File Number)

30-1135279 (IRS Employer Identification Number)

15268 NW Greenbrier Pkwy Beaverton, OR

**97006** (Zip code)

(Address of registrant's principal executive office)

(408) 627-4716

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is int General Instruction A.2. below):	ended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the	registrant under any of the following provisions (see		
□ Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)				
⊠ Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Excl	☑ Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)			
☐ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14c	1-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))			
☐ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e	e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))			
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:				
Title of each class	Trading symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered		
Common Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share	WISA	The Nasdaq Capital Market		
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging Act of 1934.	growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities A	act of 1933 or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange		
Emerging growth company $\square$				
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the		riod for complying with any new or revised financial		

# Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

Asset Purchase

On December 19, 2024, WiSA Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), entered into an asset purchase agreement (the "Asset Purchase Agreement") with CompuSystems, Inc., an Illinois corporation ("CSI"), pursuant to which the Company has agreed to purchase, assume and accept from CSI all of the rights, title and interests in, to and under the assets and interests used in the Acquired Business (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement), and products and services solely to the extent they utilize the Transferred Assets (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement), including CSI's customer contracts trademarks, and other intellectual property.

Pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement, the Company has agreed to acquire the Transferred Assets for an aggregate purchase price of (the "Purchase Price"), which shall consist of (i) the Exclusivity Payment Fee (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement) of \$1,000,000, (ii) the Breakup Fee (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement) of \$1,000,000, (iii) an amount in cash equal to \$10,000,000, (iv) 10,600,000 validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable shares of restricted common stock of the Company, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Common Stock") (the "Closing Stock Consideration"), (v) \$5,000,000 payable in the form of a convertible note (the "First Convertible Note") issued by the Company to CSI, (vi) \$5,000,000 payable in the form of a convertible note (the "Second Convertible Note", and together with the First Convertible Note, the "Notes") issued by the Company to CSI, and (vii) the assumption of the Transferred Liabilities (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement), which clauses (i) through (vii) above, collectively, shall comprise the total consideration to be paid for the Transferred Assets. The Exclusivity Payment Fee is non-refundable and is required to be paid to CSI within six business days after the date of the Asset Purchase Agreement. The Breakup Fee is required to be delivered to an escrow agent within six business days after the date of the Asset Purchase Agreement and is refundable under certain circumstances as set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement.

The Asset Purchase Agreement includes customary representations and warranties and various customary covenants and closing conditions that are subject to certain limitations, including, without limitation, certain third-party consents and agreements.

Pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement, in the event that the Company is unable to obtain the prior written consent of the requisite stockholders to obtain the Company stockholders' approval of the transactions contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement and file an information statement with respect thereto, the Company shall (i) establish a record date for a special general meeting of its stockholders (the "Purchaser Stockholders Meeting") for the purpose of seeking the Company stockholders' approval of the transactions contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement, which record date shall be as promptly as possible following the date of the Asset Purchase Agreement, (ii) duly convene and give notice of the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting as promptly as practicable and mail a proxy statement (such proxy statement and any amendment thereof or supplement thereto, the "Proxy Statement") to the stockholders of the Company and (iii) hold the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting, and use commercially reasonable efforts to solicit the Company stockholders' approval. The Company may postpone, recess or adjourn the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting (i) with the consent of CSI, (ii) to ensure that any required supplement or amendment to the Proxy Statement is provided to the stockholder of the Company within a reasonable amount of time in advance of the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting, (iii) if there are not sufficient affirmative votes in person or by proxy at such meeting to constitute a quorum or to obtain the Company stockholders' approval, to allow reasonable additional time for solicitation of proxies for purposes of obtaining a quorum or the Company stockholders' approval, as applicable, or (iv) as may be required by applicable law or the charter documents of the Company.

Pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement, the Asset Purchase Agreement can be terminated by mutual written consent of the parties, and also by either party after March 31, 2025 (the "Outside Date"), if the closing shall have not been consummated by the Outside Date. Additionally the Asset Purchase Agreement can be terminated by either party if a final, non-appealable order, decree or ruling enjoining or otherwise prohibiting consummation of the purchase has been issued by any governmental authority or if either party is in breach of the Asset Purchase Agreement, not capable of being cured.

The securities to be issued in the asset purchase will be issued in reliance upon exemptions from registration under Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Rule 506 promulgated under Regulation D of the Securities Act.

#### Convertible Notes

Pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement, in connection with the closing, the Company will issue the Notes in an aggregate principal amount of \$10,000,000, each due on the second anniversary of the closing (the "Maturity Date"). The Company agreed to pay interest on the aggregate unconverted and then outstanding principal amount of the Note at the rate of five percent (5%) per annum. The Company agreed to pay interest accruing from the six-month anniversary of the closing on the First Convertible Note and from the nine-month anniversary of the closing on the Second Convertible Note on the unpaid balance of such principal amount no less frequently than quarterly per calendar quarter. The payment of the accrued interest shall occur on the last business day of each calendar quarter.

The First Convertible Note can be converted, partially or entirely, into shares of Common Stock, any time after the six-month anniversary of the closing until the First Convertible Note is fully paid off. The Second Convertible Note can be converted, partially or entirely, into shares of Common Stock, any time after the nine-month anniversary of the closing until the Second Convertible Note is fully paid off. Both Notes use a conversion price equaling to the average VWAP during the thirty (30) consecutive trading days ending on the trading day that is immediately prior to the conversion date subject to a floor price of \$1.40 per share and ceiling price of \$2.50 per share (the "Conversion Date"). The entire outstanding principal and accrued interest shall automatically be converted into shares of Common Stock on the Maturity Date at the Conversion Price.

The Notes include customary event of default provisions. Upon the occurrence of an event of default, the Notes and all amounts due thereunder shall become immediately due and payable in cash without notice. Additionally, upon the occurrence of an event of default, CSI is entitled to increase the rate of interest on the aggregate outstanding principal balance and any other amounts then owing by Company to CSI to ten percent (10%) per annum.

# Voting Agreement

Pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement, the Company agreed to cause the majority of the stockholders of the Company (each, a "Supporting Person") to execute a voting agreement (the "Voting Agreement") by December 30, 2024, pursuant to which each Supporting Person has agreed, among other things, to vote its shares of Common Stock in favor of the asset purchase at meetings of the Company's shareholders convened to approve the Asset Purchase Agreement. The Voting Agreement will terminate upon the earliest to occur of (a) the date that the shareholder resolutions are approved, (b) the termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement in accordance with its terms, and (c) the termination of the Voting Agreement in accordance with its terms.

The foregoing summary of the Asset Purchase Agreement, the Notes, and the Voting Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such document, which is filed (without exhibits and schedules) as Exhibit 2.1, 4.1 and 10.1, respectively, to this Current Report on Form 8-K (this "Form 8-K") and incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 2.03 Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off-Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant

The disclosure required by this Item and included in Item 1.01 of this Form 8-K is incorporated herein by reference regarding the Notes.

# Item 3.02 Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities.

The disclosure required by this Item and included in Item 1.01 of this Form 8-K is incorporated herein by reference. The Closing Stock Consideration have not been registered under the Securities Act, and may not be sold in the United States absent registration or an applicable exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

# Item 8.01 Other Events.

On December 26, 2024, the Company issued a press release (the "Press Release") announcing the entry into the Asset Purchase Agreement, and that the Company, CSI and Data Vault Holdings Inc. managements will co-host a special investor conference call at 8:00 am PT / 11:00 am ET, on Monday, December 30, 2024.

A copy of the Press Release is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.1 and incorporated by reference herein.

# Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(d) Exhibits

Exhibit

No. Description

2.1\* Asset Purchase Agreement, dated December 19, 2024, by and between WiSA Technologies, Inc. and CompuSystems, Inc.

4.1 Form of Note

Form of Voting Agreement

99.1 Press Release

Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document).

\* Schedules and exhibits omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K. The Company agrees to furnish supplementally a copy of any omitted schedule to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.

# Additional Information and Where to Find It

THIS FORM 8-K IS ONLY A BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE TRANSACTION. IT IS NOT A REQUEST FOR OR SOLICITATION OF A PROXY OR AN OFFER TO ACQUIRE OR SELL ANY SHARES OF COMMON STOCK. THE COMPANY MAY FILE A PROXY STATEMENT AND OTHER REQUIRED MATERIALS WITH THE SEC CONCERNING THE TRANSACTION. IF THE COMPANY FILES A PROXY STATEMENT, A COPY OF ALL FINAL PROXY MATERIALS WILL BE SENT TO STOCKHOLDERS PRIOR TO THE 2025 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS OR A SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS AT WHICH THE COMPANY'S STOCKHOLDERS WILL BE ASKED TO VOTE ON THE PROPOSALS DESCRIBED IN THE MATERIALS PROVIDED BY THE COMPANY. THE COMPANY URGES ALL STOCKHOLDERS TO READ THE PROXY STATEMENT WHEN IT BECOMES AVAILABLE, AS WELL AS ALL OTHER RELEVANT DOCUMENTS FILED WITH THE SEC, BECAUSE THOSE DOCUMENTS WILL INCLUDE IMPORTANT INFORMATION. A FREE COPY OF ALL MATERIALS THE COMPANY FILES WITH THE SEC AND PROXY STATEMENT, WILL BE AVAILABLE AT NO COST ON THE SEC'S WEBSITE AT WWW.SEC.GOV. WHEN THOSE DOCUMENTS BECOME AVAILABLE, THE PROXY STATEMENT AND OTHER DOCUMENTS FILED BY THE COMPANY MAY ALSO BE OBTAINED WITHOUT CHARGE BY DIRECTING A REQUEST TO WISA TECHNOLOGIES, INC., 15268 NW GREENBRIER PKWY, BEAVERTON, OR 97006, ATTENTION: SECRETARY.

The Company and its directors and executive officers may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies in connection with the transactions set forth herein. Information concerning such participants will be set forth in the proxy statement for the Company's 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders or a special meeting of stockholders, which will be filed with the SEC on Schedule 14A. To the extent that holdings of the Company's securities change since the amounts printed in the Company's proxy statement, such changes will be reflected on Statements of Change in Ownership on Form 4 or other filings filed with the SEC. Additional information regarding the interests of such participants in the solicitation of proxies in connection with the transactions set forth herein will be included in the proxy statement.

This Form 8-K shall not constitute a solicitation of a proxy, consent or authorization with respect to any securities or in respect of the proposed transactions described herein. This Form 8-K shall not constitute an offer to sell, or the solicitation of an offer to buy, nor will there be any sale of these securities in any state or other jurisdiction in which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to the registration or qualification under the securities laws of such state or jurisdiction. No offering of securities shall be made except by means of a prospectus meeting the requirements of Section 10 of the Securities Act, or an exemption therefrom.

# Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This report contains certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the "safe harbor" provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1955. These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, the Company's expectations with respect to the proposed asset purchase, including statements regarding the benefits of the transaction, the anticipated timing of the transaction, the implied valuation of CSI, the products offered by CSI and the markets in which CSI operates, and the Company's projected future results. Words such as "believe," "project," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," "intend," "strategy," "future," "opportunity," "plan," "may," "should," "will," "would," "will be," "will continue," "will likely result," and similar expressions are intended to identify such forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are predictions, projections and other statements about future events that are based on current expectations and assumptions and, as a result, are subject to significant risks and uncertainties that could cause the actual results to differ materially from the expected results. Most of these factors are outside of the Company's control and are difficult to predict. Factors that may cause actual future events to differ materially from the expected results, include, but are not limited to: (i) the risk that the transaction may not be completed in a timely manner or at all, which may adversely affect the price of the Company's securities, (ii) the failure to satisfy the conditions to the consummation of the transaction, including the adoption of the Asset Purchase Agreement by the stockholders of the Company, (iii) the occurrence of any event, change or other circumstance that could give rise to the termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement, (iv) the effect of the announcement or pendency of the transaction on the Company's business relationships, performance, and business generally, (v) the inability to recognize the anticipated benefits of the transaction, which may be affected by, among other things, competition and the ability of the post-combination company to grow and manage growth profitability and retain its key employees, (vi) costs related to the asset purchase, (vii) the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against the Company or CSI following the announcement of the proposed asset purchase, (viii) the ability to implement business plans, forecasts, and other expectations after the completion of the proposed asset purchase, and identify and realize additional opportunities, (ix) the risk of downturns and the possibility of rapid change in the highly competitive industries in which the Company and CSI operate, (x) the risk that any adverse changes in CSI's relationships with buyer, sellers and distribution partners may adversely affect the predicted business, financial condition and results of operations, (xi) the risk that periods of rapid growth and expansion could place a significant strain on the Company's resources, including its employee base, which could negatively impact the Company's operating results, (xii) the risk that the Company may need to raise additional capital to execute its business plan, which many not be available on acceptable terms or at all, (xiii) the risk that third-parties suppliers and manufacturers are not able to fully and timely meet their obligations, and (xiv) the risk that the Company is unable to secure or protect its intellectual property. There may be additional risks that the Company presently do not know or that the Company currently believes are immaterial that could also cause results to differ from those contained in any forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made. Readers are cautioned not to put undue reliance on forwardlooking statements, and the Company assumes no obligation and do not intend to update or revise these forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise.

### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized

Date: December 26, 2024 WISA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

By: /s/ Brett Moyer

Name: Brett Moyer

Title: Chief Executive Officer

# ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

# between

# WISA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.,

a Delaware corporation,

and,

# COMPUSYSTEMS, INC.,

# an Illinois corporation

# Dated as of December 19, 2024

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE I. I	DEFINITIONS AND RULES OF CONSTRUCTION	1
1.1.	Definitions	1
1.2.	Rules of Construction	12
ARTICLE II.	PURCHASE AND SALE; ASSUMPTION OF LIABILITIES	13
2.1.	Purchase and Sale of the Transferred Assets	13
2.2.	Transferred Liabilities; Retention by Seller of Excluded Liabilities	13
2.3.	Consent to Assignment	13
ARTICLE III.	. PURCHASE PRICE	14
3.1.	Purchase Price	14
3.2.	Allocation of Purchase Price	15
3.3.	Withholding	16
3.4.	Adjustments	16
3.5.	Fractional Shares	16
ARTICLE IV.	. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER	16
4.1.	Corporate Existence	16
4.2.	Corporate Authority; Binding Effect	17
4.3.	No Conflicts; Governmental Approvals and Consents	17
4.4.	Subsidiaries	18
4.5.	Financial Statements; Liabilities	18
4.6.	Solvency; Fraudulent Conveyance	18
4.7.	Indebtedness	19
4.8.	Absence of Changes	19
4.9.	Sufficiency of Assets	19
4.10.	Title to Transferred Assets; Properties	19
4.11.	Transferred Contracts	20
4.12.	Litigation	20
4.13.	Compliance with Laws; Permits	20
4.14. 4.15.	Anti-Corruption; International Trade	21 21
4.15. 4.16.	Intellectual Property Privacy and Data Security	21
4.10.	Insurance	25
		20
	.i	

-i

4.18. 4.19. 4.20.	Tax Matters Employment Matters; Benefit Plans Brokers and Other Advisors Project Research	26 27 27
4.21. 4.22. 4.23.	Business Records [Omitted] Territorial Restrictions; Operation of the Business	28 28 28

4.24. 4.25.	Seller Investment Acknowledgments Exclusivity of Representations; No other Representations or Warranties	28 29
4.23.	Exclusivity of Representations, no other Representations of warranties	29
ARTICLE V.	REPRESENTATIONS OF PURCHASER	29
5.1.	Corporate Existence	29
5.2.	Corporate Authority	30
5.3.	Capitalization	30
5.4.	Governmental Approvals and Consents	31
5.5.	Litigation	31
5.6.	Brokers and Other Advisors	32
5.7.	Exclusivity of Representations; No other Representations or Warranties	32
ARTICLE VI.	. AGREEMENTS OF PURCHASER AND SELLER	32
6.1.	Conduct of the Business	32
6.2.	Investigation of Business	34
6.3.	Necessary Efforts	34
6.4.	Public Disclosures	35
6.5. 6.6.	Access to Records and Personnel	35 37
6.7.	Non-Competition Non-Solicitation; No-Hire	37
6.8.	Tax Matters	38
6.9.	Mail Handling	39
6.10.	Wrong Pockets	39
6.11.	No Solicitation of Acquisition Proposals	40
6.12.	Business Records	40
6.13.	Trademarks; Trade Names; Service Marks	40
6.14.	Notification	41
6.15.	Meeting of Stockholders	41
6.16. 6.17.	Purchaser Fairness Opinion Registration Statement	41 42
0.17.	registration statement	72
	-ii-	
6.18.	Seller Stockholder Approval	43
6.19.	Event Pass Asset Purchase	43
6.20.	Transfer Notices	43
6.21.	Voting Agreement	43
ARTICLE VII	I. CONDITIONS TO CLOSING	44
7.1.	Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Purchaser and Seller	44
7.2.	Conditions Precedent to Obligation of Purchaser	44
7.3.	Conditions Precedent to Obligation of Seller	46
ARTICLE VII	II. CLOSING	47
8.1.	Closing Date	47
8.2.	Purchaser Obligations	47
8.3. 8.4.	Seller Obligations	48
0.4.	Name Change	48
ARTICLE IX.	. INDEMNIFICATION	48
9.1.	Survival	48
9.2.	Indemnification by Seller	49
9.3.	Indemnification by Purchaser	49
9.4.	Limitations on Indemnification	50
9.5.	Indemnification Procedures	51
9.6.	Treatment of Indemnification Payments	52
ARTICLEX	TERMINATION	52
10.1.	Termination Events	52
10.2.	Termination Procedures	53
10.3. 10.4.	Effect of Termination	53 53
	Breakup Fee	53
ARTICLE XI.	. MISCELLANEOUS	54
11.1.	Notices	54
11.2.	Bulk Transfers	55
11.3.	Severability	55
11.4.	Further Assurances; Further Cooperation	55
11.5.	Counterparts	55
11.6. 11.7.	Expenses Assignment; Successors and Assigns	56 56
11.7.	Assignment; Successors and Assigns Amendment; Waiver	56
	· y · · · · ·	50

11.9.	Remedies	56
11.10.	Third Parties; No Benefit to Third Parties	57
11.11.	Governing Law	58
11.12.	Dispute Resolution; Waiver of Jury Trial	58
11.13.	Disclosure Schedules	59
11.14.	Entire Agreement	59
11.15.	Non-Recourse	60
11.16.	Waiver and Release of Claims	6
11.17.	No Joint Venture	6
11.18.	Section Headings; Table of Contents	62
11.19.	Fulfillment of Obligations	62

#### INDEX OF EXHIBITS

Exhibit A	_	Excluded Liabilities
Exhibit B	_	Excluded Assets
Exhibit C	_	Transferred Assets
Exhibit D	_	Transferred Liabilities
Exhibit E	_	Form of Escrow Agreement
Exhibit F	_	Form of Convertible Note
Exhibit G	_	Form of Voting Agreement

-iv-

#### ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT is dated as of December19, 2024 (the "Agreement"), by and between WiSA Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Purchaser</u>"), and CompuSystems, Inc., an Illinois corporation ("<u>Seller</u>") (Purchaser and Seller are collectively referred to herein as the "<u>Parties</u>" and individually as a "<u>Party</u>"). Capitalized terms used in this Agreement shall have the meanings indicated in <u>Section 1.1</u>, or as otherwise defined in this Agreement.

# **RECITALS**

- A. Seller is engaged in, among other things, the Business and owns, directly or indirectly, certain Assets used in the conduct of the Business.
- **B.** Seller desires to sell, transfer, convey, assign and deliver to Purchaser and Purchaser desires to purchase and assume from Seller, all of Seller's right, title and interest in and to the Transferred Assets and the Transferred Liabilities of the Acquired Business, upon the terms and subject to the conditions specified in this Agreement.
- C. The board of directors of Purchaser and the board of directors of Seller have each approved and deemed it advisable and in the best interest of their respective stockholders for, as applicable, (i)Seller to sell, transfer and assign to Purchaser, and Purchaser to purchase from Seller, the Transferred Assets, (ii)Seller to assign, and Purchaser to assume, the Transferred Liabilities and (iii) Seller and Purchaser to enter into this Agreement and consummate the transactions contemplated hereunder.
- **D.** Concurrently with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, Purchaser, Seller and the Escrow Agent shall enter into the Escrow Agreement, the form of which is attached as Exhibit E hereto, providing for release of the Breakup Fee as set forth therein.
- **E.** In connection with the transaction contemplated herein the majority of the stockholders of Purchaser shall enter into a Voting Agreement (the "<u>Voting Agreement</u>") with Purchaser, the form of which is attached as <u>Exhibit G</u> hereto.

**NOW, THEREFORE**, in consideration of the mutual representations, warranties, covenants and agreements herein contained and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

# ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS AND RULES OF CONSTRUCTION

# 1.1. <u>Definitions.</u>

Unless otherwise provided herein, capitalized terms used in this Agreement shall have the following meanings:

"Acquired Business" shall mean the Business solely to the extent it utilizes the Transferred Assets.

1

"Acquisition Proposal" shall mean an indication of interest, offer or proposal to acquire, directly or indirectly, (a)the Acquired Business or Seller, as the case may be, or (b)all or any substantial portion of the Transferred Assets or assets of Seller, in each case, in a single transaction or series of related transactions (whether such acquisition is structured as a sale of stock, sale of assets, merger, recapitalization or otherwise, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement).

"Affiliate" of a Person shall mean a Person that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, the first mentioned Person. For purposes of this definition, "control," when used with respect to any specified Person, means the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through ownership of voting securities or by contract or otherwise, and the terms "controlling" and "controlled by" have meanings correlative to the foregoing.

"Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Allocation Principles" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3.2.

- "Allocation Schedule" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3.2.
- "Anti-Corruption Laws" shall mean all applicable U.S. Laws relating to the prevention of corruption and bribery.
- "Assets" shall mean, with respect to any Person, all assets, properties, rights and claims of every nature, kind and description, tangible and intangible, owned or leased or licensed, wheresoever located and whether or not carried or reflected on the books or records of such Person.
  - "Assumed Payables" shall mean the Liabilities set forth in Exhibit C.
  - "Bankruptcy and Equity Exception" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.2.
  - "Basket" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 9.4(d).
- "Benefit Plan" shall mean each "employee benefit plan" (as defined in Section3(3) of ERISA or the equivalent applicable Law), whether or not subject to ERISA, and each other employment, change in control, retention, bonus, commission, defined benefit or defined contribution, pension, profit sharing, deferred compensation, stock ownership, stock purchase, stock option, stock appreciation, restricted stock, restricted stock unit, phantom stock or other equity-based compensation, retirement, vacation, severance, redundancy, termination, disability, death benefit, medical, dental, or other employee compensation and benefit plan, policy, program, agreement or arrangement, in each case, that Seller sponsor, maintain or contribute to (or are required to contribute to) or have any Liability with respect to, for the benefit of Business employees and their beneficiaries and dependents.

2

- "Bill of Sale, Assignment and Assumption Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.2(a).
- "Books and Records" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.5(c).
- "Breakup Fee" shall mean an amount in cash equal to \$1,000,000, paid into the Escrow Account within six (6) Business Days from the Signing Date.
- "Business" shall mean the development, marketing and sale of Seller Products and any ancillary activities thereto, including the development and use of Intellectual Property therefor, in each case, as conducted by Seller as of the Closing.
- "Business Day" shall mean any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banks in New York, United States of America are permitted or required by Law to be closed.
  - "Closing" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.1.
  - "Closing Cash Consideration" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(a).
  - "Closing Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.1.
- "Closing Indebtedness" shall mean the Indebtedness of Seller immediately before the Closing relating solely to the Acquired Business and the Transferred Assets, which shall be set forth on Section 4.7 of the Disclosure Schedules, but excluding any Indebtedness that is to be satisfied/discharged at Closing or immediately thereafter with Closing proceeds.
  - "Closing Stock Consideration" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(a).
  - "Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
  - "Common Stock" shall mean common stock of Purchaser, par value \$0.0001 per share.
  - "Common Stock Warrants" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(b).
- "Confidentiality Agreement" means that certain Mutual Confidentiality and Nondisclosure Agreement entered into between Purchaser and Seller, executed on October 4, 2024.
  - "Consent" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.3.
- "Contract" shall mean any written agreement, contract, subcontract, license, sublicense, lease, indenture, Purchaser order or other legally binding commitment or undertaking of any nature.
  - "Contracting Parties" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 11.15.
  - "Datavault Transaction" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(c).
  - "Data Room" shall mean the virtual data room related to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

3

- "Disclosure Schedules" shall have the meaning set forth in the first sentence of ARTICLE IV.
- "Disputes" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 11.12(a).
- "Dollars" or "\$", when used in this Agreement or any other Transaction Document, shall mean United States dollars unless otherwise stated.
- "Effect" shall mean any change, effect, event, occurrence, state of facts or development.

- "Effective Time" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 8.1.
- "Employment Agreement" shall mean the employment agreement, including a non-competition and non-solicitation agreement, mutually agreed to and signed by Purchaser and Mark LoGiurato as of or prior to the Closing.
  - "ERISA" shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.
- "ERISA Affiliate" shall mean any entity (whether or not incorporated) which would be treated as a single employer with Seller or any of its Subsidiaries under Sections 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder.
  - "Escrow Account" means the escrow account established pursuant to the Escrow Agreement.
  - "Escrow Agent" shall mean Wilmington Trust, National Association, with offices at 50 South Sixth Street, Suite 1290, Minneapolis, MN 55402.
- "Escrow Agreement" shall mean the escrow agreement entered into prior to the date hereof, by and among Purchaser, Seller and the Escrow Agent pursuant to which Purchaser shall deposit the Breakup Fee with the Escrow Agent to be applied to the transactions contemplated hereunder.
  - "EventPass" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.19.
  - "Exchange Act" shall mean the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
  - "Excluded Assets" shall mean the Assets set forth in Exhibit B.
  - "Excluded Liabilities" shall mean the Liabilities set forth in Exhibit A.
- "Excluded Taxes" shall mean any (a)Taxes of Seller (or any member, stockholder or Affiliate of Seller), or for which Seller (or any member, stockholder or Affiliate of Seller) is liable (including pursuant to Treasury Regulations Section1.1502-6 (or any analogous or similar state, local, or non-U.S. Law), as a transferee or successor, by Contract, or pursuant to any other Law), for any Tax Period (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any such Tax that becomes a Liability of Purchaser under any common law doctrine of de facto merger or transferee or successor liability or otherwise by operation of Contract or Law); (b) Taxes related to the Excluded Assets or Excluded Liabilities, in each case, for any Tax period; (c)Taxes relating to the Acquired Business, the Transferred Assets or the Transferred Liabilities for any Pre-Closing Tax Period no matter when they accrue; and (d)any Transfer Taxes for which Seller is liable pursuant to Section 6.8(a)and other Taxes attributable to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including Taxes imposed on Purchaser as a result of the Parties' failure to comply with any bulk sales Laws and other similar Laws in any applicable jurisdiction in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement).

4

- "Exclusivity Payment Fee" shall mean a non-refundable amount in cash equal to \$1,000,000, paid to Seller within six (6)Business Days from the Signing Date, as compensation for Seller's agreement to Section 6.11 of this Agreement.
  - "Fraud" shall mean fraud as constituted under common law of the State of Delaware.
  - "First Convertible Note" shall mean the convertible promissory note, the form of which is attached as Exhibit F hereto.
  - "GAAP" shall mean United States generally accepted accounting principles as promulgated by all relevant accounting authorities and as in effect on the date hereof.
  - "Governmental Authority" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.3(b).
  - "Held Asset" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.10(a).
- "Indebtedness" shall mean, without duplication: (a) all obligations for the repayment of money borrowed (including the principal amount thereof or, if applicable, the accreted amount thereof) or with respect to any deposit or advance of any kind of Seller, whether or not represented by bonds, debentures, notes or other securities (whether or not convertible into any other security) and whether owing to banks, financial institutions, on credit cards or similar instruments, or otherwise (including any amounts owed by Seller under any credit card); (b)all obligations of Seller under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement relating to property acquired by Seller (other than trade accounts payable that were incurred in the ordinary course of business); (c) all obligations of Seller in respect of the deferred purchase price of any asset or service (other than current accounts payable incurred in the ordinary course of business that are not more than ninety (90)days past due); (d)all obligations of Seller to pay rent or other payment amounts under a lease which is required to be classified as a capital lease or a liability on the face of a balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP; (e)all outstanding reimbursement obligations of Seller with respect to letters of credit, bankers' acceptances or similar facilities issued for the account of Seller; (f)all obligations of Seller under any interest rate swap agreement, forward rate agreement, interest rate cap or collar agreement or other financial agreement or arrangement entered into for the purpose of limiting or managing interest rate risks; (g)all obligations secured by (or for which any Person has to the right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property owned by Seller, whether or not indebtedness secured thereby will have been assumed; (h)all guaranties, endorsements, assumptions and other contingent obligations of Seller in respect of, or to purchase or to otherwise acquire, Indebtedness of others; (i) all premiums, penalties, fees, expenses, breakage costs and change of control payments required to be paid or offered in respect of any of the foregoing on prepayment (regardless if any of such have accrued), as a result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or in connection with any lender or securityholder consent; (j)all accrued interest payable of Seller with respect to any of the foregoing; and (k)all Excluded Taxes that are due but unpaid as of the Closing Date, provided that the existence of any of the foregoing indebtedness shall not be considered Indebtedness if it is to be satisfied/discharged at Closing or immediately thereafter with Closing proceeds.

5

- "Indemnifying Party" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 9.4(a).
- "Independent Accountant" shall mean BDO USA or if such firm is unwilling or unable to serve as the Independent Accountant, such other firm of independent accountants of national standing to which Seller and Purchaser mutually agree in writing.
- "Intellectual Property" shall mean all rights associated with the following: (a)patents and applications therefor, utility models and applications therefor and statutory invention registrations (including any continuations, continuations-in-part, divisionals, reissues, renewals, foreign counterparts or modifications for any of the foregoing); (b)trade secret rights, rights in know-how and all other rights in or to confidential business or technical information ("Trade Secrets"); (c)copyrights in works of authorship of any type (including copyrights in software), mask work rights and design rights, whether or not registered, and registrations and applications for registration thereof, and all

rights therein provided by applicable international treaties or conventions, all moral and common law rights thereto; (d)trademarks, trade names, service marks, service names, trade dress rights, domain names, social media identifiers, URLs,IP addresses,IP address ranges and websites and similar designation of origin, in each case whether registered or unregistered, and all goodwill symbolized thereby and associated therewith ("<u>Trademarks</u>"); and (e)any similar, corresponding or equivalent rights to any of the foregoing anywhere in the world.

"IRS" shall mean the United States Internal Revenue Service.

"IT Infrastructure" shall mean all IT systems; network or telecommunications equipment and software, including desktop computer software; accounting, finance and database software; general software development and control systems; and tools, environments and other general IT functionality used in the operation of the Acquired Business.

"JAMS" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 11.12(a).

"Key Employee" shall mean Mark LoGiurato.

"Law" shall mean any law, treaty, statute, ordinance, rule, code or regulation of a Governmental Authority or judgment, decree, order, writ, award, injunction or determination of an arbitrator or court or other Governmental Authority.

"Liabilities" shall mean any liabilities, obligations, guarantees (including lease guarantees), commitments, damages, losses, debts, claims, demands, judgments or settlements of any nature or kind, whether direct or indirect, known or unknown, fixed, accrued, absolute or contingent, liquidated or unliquidated, matured or unmatured and whether or not required by GAAP to be provided or reserved against on a balance sheet.

6

"Liens" shall mean any mortgage, easement, lease, sublease, right of way, trust or title retention agreement, pledge, lien (including any lien for unpaid Taxes), charge, security interest, adverse claim, option or any restriction or other encumbrance of any kind.

"Losses" shall mean any and all losses, damages, Taxes, liabilities, costs (including reasonable out-of-pocket costs of investigation) and expenses, including interest, penalties, settlement costs, judgments, awards, fines, costs of mitigation, court costs and fees (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses).

"Material Adverse Effect" shall mean any Effect that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on (a)the Acquired Business, results of operations, assets or financial (or other) condition of the Acquired Business, or the Transferred Assets, taken as a whole; provided, that Effects, alone or in combination, that arise out of or result from the following, individually or in the aggregate, shall not be considered when determining whether a Material Adverse Effect has occurred: (i)changes in economic conditions, financial, labor, credit or securities markets in general or the industries and markets in which the Acquired Business is operated or in which products of the Acquired Business are used or distributed; (ii) any change after the date hereof in Laws, GAAP or any other accounting standard applicable to the Acquired Business, or the enforcement or interpretation thereof, applicable to the Acquired Business; (iii)acts of God (including any hurricane, flood, tornado, earthquake, any epidemics or quarantine restrictions or other natural disaster or any other force majeure event), calamities, national or international political or social conditions, including acts of war, the engagement in hostilities, or the occurrence of any military attack or terrorist act in the jurisdictions in which the Acquired Business is conducted or any escalation or worsening of any of the foregoing; or (iv)any action taken by or inaction of Purchaser, including the announcement of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents; provided, however, that the exceptions in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) shall only be applicable to the extent that such Effects do not have a disproportionate adverse impact on the Acquired Business relative to businesses in the same or similar industries as the Acquired Business, or (b) the ability of Seller or its Affiliates, as applicable, to perform their respective obligations under this Agreement in a time

"Nasdaq" shall mean The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC.

"Nonparty Affiliates" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 11.15.

"Objection Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 9.5(b).

"Objections Notice" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3.2.

"Omitted Asset" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.10(b).

"Open Source Code" shall mean any Software that is distributed under "open source" or "free software" terms, that is distributed under the GPL, LGPL, Mozilla License, Apache License, Common Public License, BSD license or similar terms and including any Software distributed with any license term or condition that: (a)requires or conditions, the use or distribution of such Software on the disclosure, licensing, or distribution of any source code for any portion of such Software or any derivative work of such Software; or (b)otherwise imposes any limitation, restriction, or condition on the right or ability of the licensee of such Software to use or distribute such Software or any derivative work of such Software.

7

"ordinary course of business" shall mean in the ordinary course of the operation of the Acquired Business, consistent with past practices of the Acquired Business.

"Outside Date" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 10.1(b).

"Owned Intellectual Property" shall mean any and all Intellectual Property that is owned or co-owned (or purported to be owned or co-owned) by Seller or any of its Affiliates and used or held for use in the Business.

"Party" and "Parties" shall have the respective meanings set forth in the Recitals to this Agreement.

"Permits" shall mean any permit, franchise, authorization, license or other consent or approval, waiver, exemption or allowance issued or granted by any Governmental Authority or pursuant to any Law and, for the avoidance of doubt, shall not include Public Use Licenses.

"Permitted Liens" shall mean (a)Liens for Taxes not yet due and payable or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, (b)mechanics', workmen's, repairmen's, warehousemen's, carriers' or other similar Liens, including all statutory Liens, or notices of commencement or similar filings, arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business with respect to any amounts not yet due and payable or which are being contested in good faith through (if then appropriate) appropriate proceedings, (c)original purchase price conditional sales contracts and equipment leases, and related liens and financing statements, with third parties entered into in the ordinary course of

business and (d)Liens that do not, individually or in the aggregate, materially affect the use of the underlying Transferred Asset for the purpose it is being utilized for by the Acquired Business on the Closing Date.

"Person" shall mean an individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, association, trust, incorporated organization, other entity or group (as defined in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act).

"Pre-Closing Period" shall mean the period starting on the Signing Date ending on the Closing Date.

"Pre-Closing Tax Period" shall mean any taxable period (or portion thereof) ending on or before the Closing Date.

"Preferred Stock" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(a)(ii).

"Preferred Stock Warrants" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 5.3(c).

"Proceeding" shall mean any claim, action, arbitration, audit, hearing, inquiry, examination, proceeding, litigation or suit (whether civil, criminal, or administrative) commenced, brought, conducted, or heard by or before, or otherwise involving any Governmental Authority or arbitrator.

8

"Proxy Statement" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.15.

"Public Use License" shall mean any commercial data license granted by a Governmental Authority.

"Purchase" shall mean the purchase and sale of the Transferred Assets and the assumption of the Transferred Liabilities on the terms set forth in this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents.

"Purchase Price" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3.1.

"Purchaser" shall have the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Purchaser Fairness Opinion" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.16.

"Purchaser Fundamental Representations" shall mean the representations and warranties set forth in Section 5.1 (Corporate Existence), Section 5.2 (Corporate Authority), and Section 5.3 (Capitalization).

"Purchaser Indemnified Person" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 9.2(a).

"Purchaser Stockholder Approval" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 5.2(b).

"Purchaser Stockholders Meeting" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.15.

"Registration Statement" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.17.

"Release" shall be defined as that term is defined in 42 U.S.C. § 9601 (22).

"Representative" shall mean, with respect to any Person, any officer, director, principal, partner, manager, member, attorney, accountant, agent, employee, consultant, financial advisor or other authorized representative of such Person.

"Retained Contracts" shall mean all Contracts of Seller other than the Transferred Contracts.

"Sanctioned Country" shall mean a country or territory which is itself the subject of or target of comprehensive Sanctions.

"Sanctioned Person" shall mean a Person (a)listed on any Sanctions-related list of designated Persons maintained by a Governmental Authority, (b)located, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Country or (c) greater than 50% owned or controlled by one or more Persons described in clauses (a) or (b) above.

"Sanctions" shall mean any Laws in any part of the world related to import transactions, export transactions, or economic or trade sanctions or restrictions; the economic sanctions rulesand regulations implemented under statutory authority or the U.S. President's Executive Orders and administered by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or U.S. Department of State; and all relevant Laws made under any of the foregoing.

9

"Second Convertible Note" shall mean the convertible promissory note, the form of which is attached as Exhibit F hereto.

"Securities" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.17(b).

"Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

"Seller" shall have the meaning set forth in the Recitals to this Agreement.

"Seller Fundamental Representations" shall mean the representations and warranties set forth in Section 4.1 (Corporate Existence), Section 4.2 (Corporate Authority; Binding Effect), Section 4.3 (No Conflicts; Governmental Approvals and Consents), Section 4.4 (Subsidiaries), Section 4.6 (Solvency; Fraudulent Conveyance), Section 4.9 (Sufficiency of Assets), Section 4.10 (Title to Transferred Assets; Properties), Section 4.15(d) (Ownership), Section 4.15(e) (Infringement), and Section 4.15(o) (Transferred IP List; Sufficiency).

"Seller Products" shall mean Seller's products and services solely to the extent they utilize the Transferred Assets.

"Seller Service Provider" shall mean any current or former employee, independent contractor, consultant, agent, advisor, founder, officer or director of Seller.

- "Seller Software" shall mean Software of Seller solely to the extent it utilizes the Transferred Assets.
- "Seller Stockholder Approval" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.18.
- "Signing Date" shall mean the date of this Agreement.
- "Software" shall mean computer software (including web sites, HTML code, and firmware and other software embedded in hardware devices), source code, and object code, application programming interfaces, software tools, and user interfaces.
- "Specified Representations" shall mean the representations and warranties set forth in Section 4.18 (Tax Matters) and Section 4.19 (Employment Matters; Benefits Plans).
  - "Stockholder Consent" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 6.15.
  - "Straddle Period" mean any taxable period beginning on or before and ending after the Closing Date.
- "Subsidiary" or "Subsidiaries" of Purchaser, Seller or any other Person shall mean any corporation, partnership or other legal entity of which Purchaser, Seller or such other Person, as the case may be (either alone or through or together with any other Subsidiary), owns, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the stock or other equity interests the holder of which is generally entitled to vote for the election of the board of directors or other governing body of such corporation or other legal entity.

10

"Tax" or "Taxes" shall mean (a) any federal, state, local, non-U.S. or other income, alternative, minimum, accumulated earnings, personal holding company, franchise, unincorporated business, capital stock, net worth, capital, profits, windfall profits, gross receipts, value added, sales, use, excise, custom duties, transfer, conveyance, mortgage, registration, stamp, documentary, recording, premium, severance, environmental, real and personal property, ad valorem, intangibles, rent, occupancy, license, occupational, employment, unemployment insurance, social security, disability, workers' compensation, payroll, health care, escheat, withholding, estimated or other tax, fee, duty, charge or assessment by a Governmental Authority of any kind whatsoever (including amounts imposed for failure to file or provide correct or timely information to any Governmental Authority or third parties), together with any interest, penalties, additions to tax and additional amounts imposed by any Governmental Authority, whether disputed or not, and (b) any obligation to indemnify or otherwise assume or succeed to any amount of the type described in clause (a) of any other Person.

"Tax Return" shall mean any return, declaration, report, election, claim for refund, disclosure, form, statement or other document relating to Taxes, and filed with or required to be filed with a Governmental Authority, including any schedule or attachment thereto, and including any amendment thereof.

"the knowledge of" a Party shall mean, with respect to Seller, the actual knowledge of Mark LoGiurato after reasonable inquiry, and with respect to Purchaser, the actual knowledge of Brett Moyer after reasonable inquiry.

"Transaction Documents" shall mean this Agreement, the Bill of Sale, Assignment and Assumption Agreement, the Employment Agreement, the Escrow Agreement, the First Convertible Note, the Second Convertible Note and all other documents to be executed in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"Transfer Taxes" mean any transfer, filing, recordation, ad valorem, value added, sales (including bulk sales), use, stamp, excise, license, documentary, or other similar Taxes, fees, or charges arising out of, in connection with, or attributable to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"Transferred Assets" shall mean the Assets set forth in ExhibitC, including without limitation, Transferred Contracts, Transferred IP, Transferred IT, and Transferred Personal Property.

- "Transferred Contracts" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit C.
- "Transferred IP" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit B.
- "Transferred IT" shall have the meaning set forth in Exhibit C.
- "Transferred Liabilities" shall mean the Liabilities set forth in Exhibit C.

"Transferred Personal Property" shall mean all tangible personal property and interests therein, including tools, vehicles, machinery, fixtures, equipment, furnishings, furniture, computer equipment, office equipment and supplies, telephone systems, telecopiers, photocopiers, information technology related hardware, and other tangible personal property of every kind and description that are relating to or used or held for use in connection with the Acquired Business, including, without limitation, those items listed in <a href="Schedule 1.1(a)">Schedule 1.1(a)</a>, but excluding any Excluded Assets.

11

- "Treasury Regulations" means the regulations promulgated under the Code.
- "Voting Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in the recitals.

# 1.2. <u>Rules of Construction.</u>

(a)The Parties have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement and, in the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as jointly drafted by the Parties and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any Party by virtue of the authorship of any provision of this Agreement. The Parties intend that each representation, warranty and covenant contained herein shall have independent significance. If any Party has breached any representation, warranty or covenant contained herein (or is otherwise entitled to indemnification) in any respect, the fact that there exists another representation, warranty or covenant (including any indemnification provision) relating to the same subject matter (regardless of the relative levels of specificity) which such Party has not breached (or is not otherwise entitled to indemnification pursuant to a different provision).

(b)The words "hereof," "herein," and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement, will refer to this Agreement as a whole (including any annexes, exhibits and schedules to this Agreement) and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, and recital, article, section, subsection, exhibit, annex and

schedule references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified. The exhibits, annexes and schedules to this Agreement are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof and are an integral part of this Agreement. The words "include," "including" or "includes" when used herein shall be deemed in each case to be followed by the words "without limitation" or words having similar import. When a reference is made in this Agreement to "Articles," "Sections," or "Exhibits," such reference shall be to an Articleor Sectionof, or an Exhibitto this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. The word "extent" in the phrase "to the extent" means the degree to which a thing extends, and does not simply mean "if". The headings and table of contents in this Agreement are included for convenience of reference only and will not limit or otherwise affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. The meanings given to terms defined herein will be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms. The use of "Affiliates" and "Subsidiaries" shall be deemed to be followed by the words "as such entities exist as of the relevant date of determination". Any reference to "days" means calendar days unless Business Days are expressly specified. When calculating the period of time before which, within which or following which any act is to be done or step taken pursuant to this Agreement, the date that is the reference date in calculating such period shall be excluded. Any reference in this Agreement to gender shall include all genders, and words imparting the singular number only shall include the plural and vice versa. The word "or" is not exclusive, unless the context otherwise requires. An accounting term not otherwise defined herein has the meaning ascribed to it in accordance with GAAP (it being understood that in the event of any discrepancy between GAAP and the provisions of this Agreement, the provisions of this Agreement shall control). A reference to a statute, listing rule, regulation, order or other app

12

# ARTICLE II. PURCHASE AND SALE; ASSUMPTION OF LIABILITIES

### 2.1. Purchase and Sale of the Transferred Assets.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, at the Closing, Seller shall sell, assign, transfer, convey and deliver, or shall cause to be sold, assigned, transferred, conveyed and delivered, to Purchaser, and Purchaser shall purchase, acquire and accept all right, title and interest in and to the Transferred Assets, free and clear of all Liens other than Permitted Liens. For the avoidance of doubt, the Transferred Assets shall not include the Excluded Assets.

#### 2.2. Transferred Liabilities; Retention by Seller of Excluded Liabilities.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, at the Closing, Purchaser shall assume, pay, perform and discharge when due all of the Transferred Liabilities. For the avoidance of doubt, Purchaser shall not be obligated or have any responsibility of any nature, in any event, to assume, pay, perform, discharge or be responsible for any of the Excluded Liabilities, including liabilities relating to the Acquired Business, or Transferred Assets that exist or arise out of the operation or ownership of the Transferred Assets or Business, on or prior to the Closing, and that is not a Transferred Liability.

# 2.3. Consent to Assignment.

(a)Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, but subject to Section6.3, this Agreement shall not constitute a sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance or delivery of any Transferred Asset (including any Contract or Permit or any claim, right or benefit arising thereunder or resulting therefrom, in each case, included in the Transferred Assets) if any attempted sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance or delivery of such Transferred Asset (i)would constitute a breach or violation of any applicable Law (whether by operation of law or otherwise), (ii)would adversely affect the rights of Purchaser and its Affiliates thereunder or (iii)if such Transferred Asset cannot be sold, assigned, transferred, conveyed or delivered without any Consent that has not been obtained (or does not remain in full force and effect at) the Closing (any such Transferred Asset, a "Deferred Asset"), unless and until (A)such Deferred Asset can be sold, assigned, transferred, conveyed or delivered in accordance with Section 2.1 without such breach, violation of Law or adverse effect on Purchaser's rights thereunder, or (B)such Consent is obtained at or prior to Closing (and remains in full force and effect at the Closing), at which time, in the case of clauses (A)and (B), and without the payment of any further consideration by any Person, such Deferred Asset and related Transferred Liability shall be deemed to be sold, assigned, transferred, conveyed or delivered in accordance with Section 2.1 and assumed in accordance with Section 2.3(a) and shall cease to be a Deferred Asset. With respect to any such Deferred Asset, including after Closing, Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, (1)use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain, or cause to be obtained, all Consents required to assign or transfer such Deferred Asset to Purchaser (or its Affiliate) and (2)upon obtaining the requisite Consents, sell, assign, transfer, convey and deliver all rights associated with such Deferred Asset to Purchaser (or its Affiliate),

13

(b)To the extent and during the period any Transferred Asset remains a Deferred Asset, and without further consideration (i)Seller shall use commercially reasonable efforts to provide Purchaser and its Affiliates (and their respective designees) the maximum allowable use of the Deferred Asset (which shall include, at a minimum, the economic benefits of such Deferred Asset), including by establishing an agency type or other similar arrangement reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser under which Purchaser, its Affiliates and their respective designees would obtain, to the fullest extent practicable, the applicable Deferred Assets and assume the applicable Transferred Liabilities arising thereunder or resulting therefrom in accordance with this Agreement (including by means of any subcontracting, sublicensing or subleasing arrangement), and (ii)to the extent permitted by applicable Law, Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, use commercially reasonable efforts to exercise, enforce and exploit, only at the direction of and for the benefit of Purchaser, any and all claims, rights and benefits of Seller or its Affiliates arising in connection with such Deferred Asset. During such period and without further consideration, (A)Seller shall promptly (and in any event, within three (3)Business Days) pay, assign and remit to Purchaser when received all monies and other consideration received by it or its Affiliates under any Deferred Asset or any claim, right or benefit arising thereunder, and (B)Purchaser shall promptly pay, perform or discharge when actually due any Transferred Liability arising thereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent that such Consent has not been obtained by the date that is two (2)years after the Closing, Seller shall no longer be obligated to provide the services described in this Section 2.3 with respect to any Deferred Assets and there shall be no charge or penalty to Seller; provided, however, that this Section 2.3 shall apply to the Transferred Contracts for the term of su

### ARTICLE III. PURCHASE PRICE

### 3.1. Purchase Price.

(a)On the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, the consideration payable in respect of the sale, assignment and delivery of the Transferred Assets shall be in the aggregate of \$75,000,000, and shall consist of: (i)the Exclusivity Payment Fee, (ii)the Breakup Fee, (iii)an amount in cash equal to \$10,000,000 (the "Closing Cash Consideration"), (iv)10,600,000 validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable shares of restricted Common Stock, with an agreed per share price of \$5.00 (the "Closing Stock Consideration"), (v)\$5,000,000 payable in the form of the First Convertible Note by Purchaser to Seller, (vi)\$5,000,000 payable in the form of the Second Convertible Note by Purchaser to Seller, and (vii)the assumption of the Transferred Liabilities, which clauses (i)through (vii)above, collectively, shall comprise the total consideration to be paid for the Transferred Assets (collectively, the "Purchase Price"). The Parties acknowledge that Purchaser will not be assuming any Excluded Liabilities and that Seller will

- (b) At the Closing, Purchaser shall:
  - (i) instruct the Escrow Agent to release the Breakup Fee from the Escrow Account;
  - (ii) deliver an amount in cash to Seller equal to the Closing Cash Consideration;
  - (iii) issue to Seller an aggregate amount of shares of Common Stock equal to the Closing Stock Consideration; and
  - (iv) issue to Seller the First Convertible Note and the Second Convertible Note.

#### 3.2. Allocation of Purchase Price.

Purchaser and Seller agree that the Purchase Price (and all other amounts treated as consideration for U.S. federal and applicable state and local income Tax purposes) shall be allocated among the Transferred Assets for all purposes (including financial accounting and Tax purposes) in accordance with Section1060 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder (the "Allocation Principles"). A preliminary draft allocation schedule will be jointly prepared by the parties prior to Closing. Within sixty (60) days after the Closing Date, Purchaser shall prepare and deliver to Seller a draft allocation schedule prepared in accordance with the Allocation Principles for Seller's review and consent. Within thirty (30) days following the receipt by Seller of such draft allocation schedule, Seller shall review such draft allocation schedule and submit to Purchaser in writing any reasonable objections or proposed changes to the draft allocation schedule (an "Objections Notice"). Unless Seller submits an Objections Notice on or prior to the expiration of such thirty (30) day period, the draft allocation schedule prepared and delivered to Seller pursuant to this Section 3.2 shall be deemed agreed upon by the Parties and shall be deemed conclusive. If Seller submits an Objections Notice, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith and use their commercially reasonable efforts to resolve such dispute. If, after negotiating in good faith, the Parties are unable to agree on a mutually satisfactory allocation schedule within thirty (30) days after the expiration of the thirty (30) day period referred to above, so much of the draft allocation schedule that remains disputed shall be promptly referred to the Independent Accountant for resolution; provided, however, that the Independent Accountant shall be required to make its determination in a manner consistent with the Allocation Principles. Upon finalization of such allocation schedule (either by mutual agreement of the Parties (actual or deemed) or by the Independent Accountant) (the "Allocation Schedule"), (i)the Allocation Schedule shall be amended as, and to the extent necessary, to reflect any adjustment to the Purchase Price, (ii)except to the extent required to comply with audit determinations of any Governmental Authority with jurisdiction over a Party, Purchaser, Seller and their respective Affiliates shall report the purchase and sale for all required federal income Tax and all other applicable Tax purposes in a manner consistent with the Allocation Schedule, and (iii)Purchaser, Seller and their respective Affiliates shall not take any position in any Tax Return or Proceeding with respect to Taxes that is inconsistent with the Allocation Schedule without the consent of the other Party. Purchaser, Seller and their respective Affiliates agree to file Internal Revenue Service Form8594 (Asset Acquisition Statement Under Section1060), and all federal and state Income Tax Returns, in accordance with the Allocation Schedule, and Purchaser and Seller agree to provide the other with any information reasonably required to complete IRS Form 8594 within fifteen (15) days of any reasonable request for such information by such other Party.

15

# 3.3. Withholding.

Purchaser, Seller, their respective Affiliates and agents, and any other applicable withholding agent shall be entitled to deduct and withhold, or cause to be deducted and withheld, from any payment made pursuant to this Agreement such amounts as are required to be deducted or withheld under applicable Law. To the extent that such amounts are so deducted or withheld and paid over to the proper Governmental Authority, such amounts will be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Person in respect of which such deduction or withholding was made.

### 3.4. Adjustments.

Without limiting the other provisions of this Agreement, if at any time during the period between the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date, any change in the number of outstanding shares of Common Stock shall occur as a result of a reclassification, recapitalization, stock split (including a reverse stock split) or similar event, or combination, exchange or readjustment of shares, or any stock dividend with a record date during such period, the Closing Stock Consideration shall be equitably adjusted to provide the same economic effect as contemplated by this Agreement prior to such event.

# Fractional Shares.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, no fractional shares of Common Stock shall be issued as the Closing Stock Consideration. The number of shares of Common Stock to which Seller is entitled under the terms hereof shall, be rounded down to the nearest whole number of shares of Common Stock.

# ARTICLE IV. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Seller represents and warrants to Purchaser, subject to the disclosures and exceptions set forth in the disclosure schedules delivered by Seller to Purchaser concurrently herewith (the "Disclosure Schedules"), as of the Signing Date and as of the Closing Date, as follows:

# 4.1. Corporate Existence.

Seller is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization. Seller has the requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties, rights and assets related to the Acquired Business (including the Transferred Assets) and to conduct the Acquired Business as the same is now being conducted by it. Seller is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation under the Laws of all jurisdictions where the nature of the Acquired Business or location of the Transferred Assets requires such qualification and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where such qualification is necessary, in each case, except as would not be reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

#### 4.2. Corporate Authority; Binding Effect.

This Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which Seller is a party and the consummation by Seller of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly and validly authorized by Seller by all requisite corporate, partnership or similar action and no other proceedings on the part of Seller necessary for Seller to authorize the execution or delivery of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents to which Seller is a party or to perform any of its obligations hereunder or thereunder. Seller has full corporate, limited liability company, partnership or similar organizational (as applicable) power and authority to execute and deliver the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and to perform its obligations hereunder or thereunder. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Seller, and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by each other Party) this Agreement constitutes a valid and legally binding obligation of Seller, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be affected by bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, reorganization, moratorium and other similar Laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally, general equitable principles (whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law) and the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing (the "Bankruptcy and Equity Exception"). When each other Transaction Document to which Seller is, or will be, party has been duly executed and delivered by Seller (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by each other Party), such Transaction Document will constitute a valid and legally binding obligation of Seller, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms, subject to the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception.

#### 4.3. No Conflicts; Governmental Approvals and Consents.

(a)The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Seller to which it is a party, the performance by Seller of its obligations hereunder and thereunder and the consummation by Seller of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, do not (i)violate or conflict with any provision of the organizational documents of Seller, (ii)result in any violation or breach of, or constitute any default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or a loss of a benefit under, any Transferred Contract, (iii)result in the creation of any Lien (except for Permitted Liens) upon the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets or (iv)violate, conflict with or result in any material breach under any provision of any Law applicable to Seller (to the extent it relates to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement), the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets, in each case, except as would not be reasonably expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

(b)No Consent, order or license from, notice to or registration, declaration or filing with, any United States, supranational or foreign, federal, state, provincial, municipal or local government agency, court of competent jurisdiction, administrative agency or commission or other governmental or regulatory authority or instrumentality ("Governmental Authority"), is required on the part of Seller in connection with the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents to which Seller is a party or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, except for such Consents, orders, licenses, filings or notices that have been or will be obtained as of the Closing.

17

#### 4.4. Subsidiaries.

Section 4.4 of the Disclosure Schedules sets forth a complete and accurate list of each Subsidiary of Seller.

### 4.5. <u>Financial Statements; Liabilities</u>.

(a)Prior to the Closing Date, Seller has made available to Purchaser (i)the unaudited balance sheet of Seller as of December31, 2024 (which may be in draft form and subject to revision, due to timing constraints) (the "Balance Sheet Date"), and the related unaudited consolidated statement of operations of Seller for the year ended 2024, together with the notes thereto and which may be in draft form and subject to revision, due to timing constraints (together, the "Unaudited Financial Statements"), and (ii)the audited balance sheet of Seller as of December31, 2023, and December31, 2022, and the related audited consolidated statement of operations of Seller for the financial years 2023 and 2022, together with the notes thereto (together, the "Audited Financial Statements"). The Financial Statements have been prepared from the books and records of Seller in accordance with GAAP in effect as of the applicable date or period, consistently applied throughout the periods covered thereby. The Financial Statements fairly present, in all material respects, the combined financial position of the Business, the net assets of the Business and the results of operations of the Business for the periods covered thereby, in each case, in conformity with GAAP, with only such deviations from such accounting principles as are referred to the notes to thereto and subject to normal year-end audit adjustments.

(b)There are no Liabilities of the Business that would be required under GAAP (or, to the knowledge of Seller, would not be required under GAAP) to be disclosed on a balance sheet of the Business, except (i)Liabilities disclosed on the Financial Statements, (iii)Incurred after the Balance Sheet Date in the ordinary course of business, (iii)transaction expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation of this Agreement and the Transaction Documents and (iv)Liabilities expressly set forth on Section 4.5(b) of the Disclosure Schedules.

# 4.6. Solvency; Fraudulent Conveyance.

As of and immediately after the Closing, Seller is and will be able to pay its debts as they become due in the ordinary course of business and will own assets having a present fair saleable value greater than its stated Liabilities and identified contingent Liabilities, including any contingent Liabilities, Seller may have in respect of any actual or alleged violation or noncompliance of Law by Seller (exclusive of any Transferred Liabilities). Immediately after the Closing, Seller will have adequate capital to carry on its business and to perform its obligations under its Contracts, other than Transferred Contracts. Seller has not incurred, does not intend to incur, and does not reasonably believe it will incur debts beyond its ability to pay as such debts mature or become due. No transfer of property is being made and no obligation is being incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereunder, delay or defraud either present or future creditors of Seller or to prevent Seller from performing its obligations under its Contracts, other than Transferred Contracts. The transactions contemplated hereunder do not constitute a fraudulent conveyance, or otherwise give rise to any right of any creditor of Seller whatsoever to any of the Transferred Assets after the Closing.

18

# 4.7. <u>Indebtedness.</u>

(a) Section 4.7(a) of the Disclosure Schedules sets forth a complete and correct list of each item of Closing Indebtedness as of the date of this Agreement, identifying the creditor to which such Closing Indebtedness is owed, the amount of such Closing Indebtedness as of the close of business on the date of this Agreement (or such other time as is specified in Section 4.7(a) of the Disclosure Schedules), as well as all Indebtedness that is to be satisfied/discharged at Closing or immediately thereafter with Closing proceeds. Except as set forth in Section 4.7(a) of the Disclosure Schedules, no Closing Indebtedness or other Indebtedness that is to be satisfied/discharged at Closing or immediately thereafter with Closing proceeds contain any restriction upon the prepayment of any of such Indebtedness. There is no Indebtedness with respect to the Transferred Assets or the Acquired Business other than as disclosed in Section4.7(a) of the Disclosure Schedules.

(b)With respect to each item of Closing Indebtedness, Seller is not in default and no payments are past due. Seller has not received any notice of a default, alleged failure to perform or any offset or counterclaim (in each case, that has not been waived or remains pending as of the date of this Agreement) with respect to any item of Closing Indebtedness. Except as set forth in Section 4.7(b) of the Disclosure Schedules, neither the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement nor the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or any of the other agreements, documents or instruments referred to in this Agreement will result in a default or breach of the terms of, or accelerate the maturity of or performance under, any conditions, covenants or other terms of any such Closing Indebtedness.

# 4.8. <u>Absence of Changes.</u>

Since the Balance Sheet Date, Seller has conducted the Business only in the ordinary course and the Business has not experienced any event or condition, and no event or condition is threatened, that, individually or in the aggregate has had or is reasonably likely to have, a Material Adverse Effect. Since the Balance Sheet Date, Seller has not taken any action that it would not be permitted to take without the consent of Purchaser after the date hereof pursuant to Section 6.1.

# 4.9. Sufficiency of Assets.

The Transferred Assets collectively constitute all of the assets, properties and rights of Seller that are necessary for, used or held for use in connection with the conduct of the Acquired Business as currently conducted, and will enable Purchaser to operate the Acquired Business after the Closing in substantially the same manner as it currently is operated by Seller.

# 4.10. <u>Title to Transferred Assets; Properties.</u>

(a)Seller has or immediately prior to or in conjunction with the Closing will have, and Purchaser will immediately after Closing acquire, marketable, exclusive and good title to, and have valid and enforceable rights to use the Transferred Assets, in all cases, free and clear of all Liens, except for Permitted Liens and Liens arising out of any actions by or on behalf of Purchaser or any of its Subsidiaries.

19

(b)To the knowledge of Seller, all items of Transferred Personal Property are (i)adequate and suitable for their present and intended uses, (ii)in good working order, operating condition and repair, subject to normal wear and tear, (iii)have no defects which materially detract from the value or which materially interfere with the present and intended uses, (iv)have been maintained in accordance with generally accepted industry practice, (v)comply in all material respects with valid and current certificates of occupancy or similar consents, licenses, permits, grants and other authorizations to the extent required by Law for the use thereof, and (vi) not obsolete or dangerous.

#### 4.11. Transferred Contracts.

Seller has made available to Purchaser true, correct and complete copies of each of the Transferred Contracts, together with any amendments, modifications or supplements thereto. Each Transferred Contract is in full force and effect and is a valid and binding agreement of Seller, and the other parties thereto, enforceable in accordance with its terms. Seller is not in breach of or default, in any material respect, under any Transferred Contract to which it is a party, and to the knowledge of Seller, no other party to any such Transferred Contract is in breach thereof or default thereunder. Except as set forth in Section4.11 of the Disclosure Schedules, Seller has not received from any counterparty any written notice of termination or written notice or claim of default by Seller under any Transferred Contract. No event has occurred that, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would result in a breach or default, in any material respect, under any Transferred Contract by Seller.

# 4.12. <u>Litigation.</u>

Except as set forth in Section 4.12 of the Disclosure Schedules, Seller is not subject to any order, judgment, stipulation, injunction, decree or agreement with any party, including any Governmental Authority, that would prevent or reasonably be expected to interfere with or delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents or, would be material to the Acquired Business, and/or the Transferred Assets. Except as set forth in Section 4.12 of the Disclosure Schedules, there are no Proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of Seller, threatened, against Seller in respect of the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets.

# 4.13. Compliance with Laws; Permits.

- (a) Compliance with Laws. In the last three (3) years, (i) Seller has conducted the Acquired Business conducted at all times in compliance, in all material respects, with all Laws applicable to the Acquired Business, and (ii) Seller has not received any written notice of any violation or alleged violation by the Acquired Business of any such applicable Law.
- (b) Permits. (i)Seller has all Permits that are necessary to conduct the Acquired Business as currently conducted, (ii)all such Permits are in full force and effect, (iii)the Acquired Business is not being conducted in violation or default of such Permits, (iv)Seller is not in receipt of any written notification that any Governmental Authority is threatening to revoke any such Permit, (v)all such Permits were lawfully obtained and (vi)all such Permits are transferable to Purchaser. Section 4.13(b) of the Disclosure Schedules sets forth all Permits used or held for use by Seller for the Acquired Business.

20

# 4.14. <u>Anti-Corruption; International Trade.</u>

(a)In the last five (5)years, to the knowledge of Seller, neither it nor any of its officers, directors or employees has (i)made, authorized, solicited or received any bribe, unlawful rebate, payoff, influence payment or kickback, (ii) established or maintained, or is maintaining, any unlawful fund of corporate monies or properties, (iii) used or is using any corporate funds for any illegal contributions, gifts, entertainment, hospitality, travel or other unlawful expenses, (iv)violated or is violating in any respect Anti-Corruption Laws or (v)directly or indirectly, made, offered, authorized, facilitated or promised any payment, contribution, gift, entertainment, bribe, rebate, kickback, financial or other advantage, or anything else of value, regardless of form or amount, to any governmental official or any other Person, in each case (i) - (v), in connection with or relating to the Acquired Business.

(b)Neither Seller nor, to the knowledge of Seller, any of its officers, directors or employees, is currently or has in the last five (5)years been: (i)a Sanctioned Person; (ii)operating in, organized in, conducting business with, or otherwise engaging in dealings with or for the benefit of any Sanctioned Person or in any Sanctioned Country; or (iii) otherwise in violation of any Sanctions.

(c)Seller has not received from any Governmental Authority any notice, inquiry, or internal or external allegation, or made any voluntary or involuntary disclosure to a Governmental Authority, in each case, concerning any actual or potential violation or wrongdoing related to Sanctions or Anti-Corruption Laws, in each case, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate be material to the Acquired Business.

#### 4.15. Intellectual Property.

- (a) <u>Registered Intellectual Property</u>. <u>Section 4.15(a)</u>of the Disclosure Schedules sets forth a correct and complete list of all registrations and applications for Owned Intellectual Property, including:
  - (i) patents owned or filed by, or on behalf of, Seller, or under which Seller has exclusive rights in any field or territory, including the country of filing, owner, filing number, date of issue or filing, expiration date and title;
  - (ii) registered trademarks and pending applications for registration of trademarks owned or filed by, or on behalf of, or used by Seller, including country of filing, description of goods or services, registration or application number and date of issue;
  - (iii) all registered copyrights and applications for registration of copyrights owned or filed by, or on behalf of, or used by Seller, including country of filing, owner, filing number, date of issue and expiration date; and
  - (iv) domain names currently used in the Acquired Business.

21

- (b) <u>Unregistered Intellectual Property. Section 4.15(b)</u>of the Disclosure Schedules sets forth a correct and complete list and location of all material unregistered Owned Intellectual Property that constitutes software.
- (c) All registrations and applications included in the Transferred Assets are subsisting and unexpired, valid, enforceable and otherwise in good standing and none of such registrations and applications have been adjudged invalid or unenforceable in whole or in part. All fees that are due and payable in respect of the Transferred IP have been duly paid, and Seller has taken all actions required in the prosecution of the Transferred IP. No Owned Intellectual Property is involved in any interference, opposition, reissue, reexamination, revocation, or equivalent proceeding, in which the scope, validity, enforceability or patentability of any such Owned Intellectual Property is being contested or challenged.
- (d) Ownership. Seller solely and exclusively owns all Owned Intellectual Property and Transferred IT, free and clear of any Liens (other than Permitted Liens). Without limiting the generality of the foregoing:
  - (i) Seller has entered into written agreements with each of its current employees who are/were involved in the creation of any Transferred IP, whereby such employees (x)assign to Seller all ownership interest and right they may have in any Transferred IP, invention, improvement, idea, discovery, development, writing, work of authorship, know-how, process, method and technology created or developed by such employees in connection with the performance of their services for the Acquired Business, and (y)acknowledge Seller's sole and exclusive ownership of all such Transferred IP.
- (e) Infringement. Seller has not received any notice, demand, or indemnification request, or is subject to any claim, injunction, directive, order, or Proceeding (including any oppositions, interferences or re-examinations) whether pending or threatened (i)asserting or suggesting that any infringement, misappropriation, violation, dilution or unauthorized use of Intellectual Property is or may be occurring or has or may have occurred, in each case, relating to the Business or (ii)challenging the validity, enforceability or use of any Transferred IP or Transferred IT. To the knowledge of Seller, the Seller Products and the Business, as currently and previously conducted or as currently contemplated to be conducted, do not infringe or misappropriate any Intellectual Property of third parties. To the knowledge of Seller, no Person has infringed, misappropriated, diluted or violated, and no Person is currently infringing, misappropriating, diluting or violating, any Transferred IP or Transferred IT in any respect.
- (f) <u>Judgments</u>. No Transferred IP is subject to any outstanding order, judgment, decree or stipulation that (i)conflicts with the use and distribution thereof in connection with the Acquired Business as currently conducted or (ii)would otherwise restrict or limit Purchaser's ability to use, exploit, assign, transfer or license such Transferred IP following the Closing.

22

- (g) <u>Inbound Licenses. Section 4.15(g)</u> of the Disclosure Schedules identifies each Contract pursuant to which any Intellectual Property, including Transferred IP, is licensed, sold, assigned or otherwise conveyed or provided to Seller that is used by the Acquired Business, other than (i) employment invention assignment agreements or consulting agreements between Seller and its employees or consultants made in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (ii)open source software used in the Acquired Business, and (iii)non-exclusive off-the-shelf software licenses, including software-as-a-service offerings, with an annual or one time license fees of less than \$10,000 per annum. Except with respect to Contracts listed or excluded from being listed in <u>Section 4.15(g)</u> of the Disclosure Schedule, there are no other Contracts used by the Acquired Business that require payments by way of royalties, fees or otherwise to any owner or licensor of, or other claimant to, any Intellectual Property reasonably necessary for the operations of the Acquired Business.
- (h) <u>Outbound Licenses.</u> Section 4.15(h)(i) of the Disclosure Schedules lists each Contract under which Seller has granted rights to others in any Transferred IP or Transferred IT, except those non-exclusive licenses granted by Seller to or with respect to the Seller Products entered into in the ordinary course of business substantially in the form of the Seller's standard form of customer agreement. Except as provided in Section 4.15(h)(ii) of the Disclosure Schedules, (i)Seller has not granted, directly or indirectly, any current or contingent rights, licenses or interests in or to any source code of any Transferred IP, and (ii)Seller has not provided or disclosed any source code of any such product or service to any Person.
- (i) <u>Protection and Confidentiality.</u> Seller has implemented reasonable policies and procedures and has taken all reasonable steps and security measures necessary to maintain, enforce and protect their rights in the Transferred IP and at all times has maintained the confidentiality of all Trade Secrets included in, or otherwise used by, the Acquired Business. To the knowledge of Seller, none of the Trade Secrets used in the Acquired Business have been disclosed to a third party and Seller has not experienced any loss or data breach related thereto.
- (j) No Harmful Code. To the knowledge of Seller, none of the Seller Software contains any "back door," "drop dead device," "time bomb," "Trojan horse," "virus," or "worm" (as such terms are commonly understood in the software industry) or any other malicious code that is designed or intended to have, or capable of performing, any of the following functions: (i)disrupting, disabling, harming or otherwise impeding in any manner the operation of, or providing unauthorized access to, a computer system or network or other device on which such code is stored or installed; or (ii) damaging or destroying any data or file without the user's consent.
- (k) <u>Bugs</u>. To the knowledge of Seller, none of the Seller Software or Seller Products: (i)contains any bug, defect, or error that materially adversely affects its use, functionality, or performance; or (ii) materially fails to comply with any applicable warranty or other contractual commitment relating to its use, functionality, or performance.

(l) <u>Source Code</u>. Except as described in <u>Section 4.15(1)</u> of the Disclosure Schedules, no source code for any Seller Software has been delivered, licensed or made available by Seller to any escrow agent or other Person who is not a Seller Service Provider performing services solely for the benefit of Seller. Except as described in <u>Section 4.15(1)</u> of the Disclosure Schedules, Seller has no duty or obligation (whether present, contingent or otherwise) to deliver, license or make available the source code for any Seller Software to any escrow agent or other Person. No event has occurred, and no circumstance or condition exists, that (with or without notice or lapse of time) will, or would reasonably be expected to, result in the delivery, license or disclosure of the source code for any Seller Software by Seller to any other Person.

23

#### (m) <u>Use of Open Source Code</u>.

- (i) <u>Section 4.15(m)(i)</u>of the Disclosure Schedules accurately identifies and describes: (A)each item of Open Source Code that is contained in or distributed with the Seller Software or from which any part of any Seller Software is derived; (B)the applicable license for each such item of Open Source Code; and (C) the Seller Software to which each such item of Open Source Code relates.
- (ii) Seller's use, marketing, distribution, licensing, and sale of Seller Software or Seller Products does not violate any license terms applicable to any item of Open Source Code disclosed, or required to be disclosed, in <a href="Section 4.15(m)(i)">Section 4.15(m)(i)</a> of the Disclosure Schedules. Seller has complied with all licensing terms pertaining to each item of Open Source Code disclosed, or required to be disclosed, in <a href="Section 4.15(m)(i)">Section 4.15(m)(i)</a> of the Disclosure Schedules.
- (iii) Except as expressly stated in Section 4.15(m)(iii) of the Disclosure Schedules, no Seller Software or Seller Product contains, is combined with, is derived from, is distributed with or is being or was developed using Open Source Code in a manner that, or using Open Source Code that is licensed under any terms that (other than with respect to such Open Source Code in its unmodified form): (A)imposes or could impose a requirement or condition that Seller grant a license under its patent rights or that any such Seller Software or part thereof: (1)be disclosed or distributed by any of Seller in source code form; (2)be licensed by Seller for the purpose of making modifications or derivative works; or (3)be redistributable at no charge; or (B) otherwise imposes or could impose any other material limitation, restriction, or condition on the right or ability of Seller to use or distribute any such Seller Software.
- (iv) Section 4.15(m)(iv) of the Disclosure Schedules sets forth a list of Software or other technology that any Seller Service Provider has contributed to an open source project or made available under an open source license in their capacity as a Seller Service Provider.
- (n) <u>Royalty Obligations</u>. <u>Section 4.15(n)</u>of the Disclosure Schedules contains a complete and accurate list of each Contract pursuant to which Seller is obligated to pay any royalties (or similar fees (other than standard license fees), commissions or other amounts) to any other Person (including any Governmental Authority or academic institution) upon or solely for the use, distribution, making available or other exploitation of any Transferred IP.

24

- (o) <u>Transferred IP List; Sufficiency. ExhibitC</u> contains a true, complete and correct list of all Transferred IP and Transferred IT. Except for what is contained in <u>Exhibit C</u> and the Intellectual Property licensed to Seller pursuant to those Contracts set forth in (or excluded from being set forth in <u>Section 4.15(g)</u> of the Disclosure Schedules, there is no other Intellectual Property materially used in or materially necessary for the operation of the Acquired Business as currently conducted.
- (p) <u>Effects of this Transaction</u>. Other than as set forth in Section 4.15(p) of the Disclosure Schedules, neither this Agreement nor the transactions contemplated herein will result in: (i)Purchaser or any of its Affiliates being required to grant to any third party any license or other right in or to use any of their Intellectual Property pursuant to any Transferred Contracts; (ii)the delivery, disclosure, the obligation to deliver or disclose, or give rise to option to receive or deliver, any source code pertaining to the Transferred IP; or (iii)the default under, or give rise to a right of payment, termination, cancellation or acceleration of any Contracts listed or required to be listed in Section 4.15(g) of the Disclosure Schedules. Purchaser will have the same rights and privileges in the Transferred IP as Seller had in the Transferred IP immediately prior to the Closing.

### 4.16. Privacy and Data Security.

(a)To the knowledge of Seller, the use, storage, sharing, disclosure, dissemination, processing and disposal of any personally identifiable information and personal data of the Acquired Business (including, as applicable, customers, and consumers making purchases through customers, and employees) is in compliance in all material respects with all applicable privacy policies, terms of use, contractual obligations and applicable Laws. Seller maintains safeguards and procedures regarding data security and privacy that are commercially reasonable and consistent with industry standards and applicable data protection and privacy Laws.

(b)Seller maintains complete, accurate and up to date records of its personal data processing activities in relation to the Acquired Business in accordance with applicable data protection and privacy Laws.

(c)In the last five (5)years, there have been no security breaches relating to, or violations of any security policy regarding, or any unauthorized access of, any personal data used by or on behalf of Seller in connection with the Acquired Business, other than those that were resolved without material cost, material liability or the duty to notify any Person.

### 4.17. <u>Insurance.</u>

Section 4.17 of the Disclosure Schedules sets forth a complete list of all insurance policies that insure the Business. The Business is insured in amounts no less than as required by applicable Law and any Contract. All such insurance policies are in full force and effect and all premiums due and payable on such insurance policies have been timely paid. Seller is not in breach or default, and Seller has not taken any action or failed to take any action which, with notice or the lapse of time, would constitute such a breach or default, or permit termination or modification, of any such insurance policies. No notice of cancellation, termination or non-renewal has been received by Seller with respect to any such insurance policies.

25

(a) All income and other material Tax Returns required to be filed by Seller have been duly and timely filed, all such Tax Returns are true, correct, and complete in all material respects, and all Taxes of Seller required to be paid (whether or not shown on any Tax Return) have been duly and timely paid. There is no extension of time within which to file any Tax Return relating to the Business or the Transferred Assets, and no request for such extension is currently pending. There is no power of attorney with respect to Taxes that could affect the Business or the Transferred Assets after the Closing. As of the Balance Sheet Date, Seller had no Liability for unpaid Taxes relating to the Business or the Transferred Assets that have not been accrued or reserved on the Financial Statements, and Seller has not incurred any Liability for Taxes relating to the Business or the Transferred Assets other than in the ordinary course of business since the Balance Sheet Date.

(b)Other than as set forth in Section 4.15(p)of the Disclosure Schedules, there has never been any Proceeding with respect to Taxes of Seller, and no such Proceeding has ever been threatened. Neither Seller nor any of its directors, officers, or employees responsible for Tax matters expect any Governmental Authority to assess any additional Taxes for any taxable period for which Tax Returns have been filed. No statute of limitations with respect to Taxes relating to the Business or the Transferred Assets has been extended or waived, since December 31, 2018, and no request for such extension or waiver is currently pending.

(c)Seller has duly and timely withheld or collected from all amounts paid or owing to equityholders, creditors, employees, independent contractors, customers, and other third parties all amounts required to be withheld or collected, duly and timely paid such withheld or collected amounts to the proper Governmental Authority, and fully complied with all information reporting requirements with respect to such withholding and payment.

(d) There are no Liens for Taxes (other statutory Liens for Taxes not yet due and payable) on any of the Transferred Assets.

(e)No claim has ever been made by any Governmental Authority in a jurisdiction where Seller does not file Tax Returns that Seller is or may be subject to taxation by such jurisdiction. Seller is not subject to any Tax payment obligation or Tax Return filing obligation in any jurisdiction outside the United States.

(f)Seller has not entered into, nor is Seller bound by, any Tax sharing, allocation, or indemnification agreement. Seller does not have any Liability for the Taxes of any other Person under Treasury Regulations Section1.1502-6 (or any corresponding or similar provision of state, local, or non-U.S. Law), as a transferee or successor, by Contract, or otherwise. Seller has not participated in any "reportable transaction" within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section1.6011-4(b)(or any corresponding or similar provision of state, local, or non-U.S. Law). None of the Transferred Assets is an interest in any trust, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, or other "business entity" within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 301.7701-2(a).

26

(g)Seller is not a "foreign person" within the meaning of Section1445 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder. Seller is and always has been properly treated as a domestic corporation for U.S. federal and applicable state and local income Tax purposes.

(h)None of the Transferred Assets is (i)property required to be treated as being owned by another Person pursuant to Section168(f)(8)of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954, as amended and in effect immediately prior to the enactment of the Tax Reform Act of 1986, (ii)"tax-exempt use property" within the meaning of Section168(h) (1)of the Code, (iii)"tax-exempt bond financed property" within the meaning of Section168(g)of the Code, (iv)subject to Section168(g)(1)(A)of the Code, (v)described in Section 197(f)(9) of the Code, or (vi) subject to a "section 467 rental agreement" as defined in Section 467 of the Code.

# 4.19. Employment Matters; Benefit Plans.

(a)Seller neither is nor has been (i)a party to or bound by any collective bargaining agreement, trade union agreement, works council agreement or other similar agreement (including any such agreement applicable on a national and/or industry-wide basis) (each of the foregoing, a "<u>Labor Contract</u>"), (ii)subject to a legal duty to bargain with, or in recognition of, any labor union, works council, trade union or similar employee representative group (each, an "<u>Employee Representative</u>"); (iii)the object of any attempt to organize or obtain recognition with respect to its employees for collective bargaining purposes or representation by any Employee Representative, or presently operating under an expired Labor Contract; or (iv)party to or subject to any actual or, to the knowledge of Seller, threatened, organizing activity, strike, work stoppage, picketing, boycott or similar activity.

(b) Neither Seller nor any ERISA Affiliate sponsors, maintains, contributes to, or has any Liability with respect to (or has, within the past six (6) years, sponsored, maintained, contributed to or had any Liability with respect to) any (i)single employer pension plan that is subject to Section302 or Title IV of ERISA or Section412 of the Code or (ii)any "multiemployer plan" (within the meaning of Section3(37) of ERISA), in each case, for the benefit of any Business employee. Seller has no Liability in respect of, or obligation to provide, post-employment or post-retirement health, medical, or life insurance benefits, whether under a Benefit Plan or otherwise, to any Business employee, except as required under Section 4980B of the Code or any similar applicable Law.

(c)Seller has no liability with respect to a plan that is subject to Title IV of ERISA that could become a liability of Purchaser or any of its Affiliates. There are no participant loans of any Business employee outstanding under the Seller's tax-qualified employee savings plan(s)maintained in the U.S. which will become payable as a result of or in connection with the consummation of transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

# 4.20. <u>Brokers and Other Advisors.</u>

Seller has not retained any investment banker, finder or broker who would have a valid claim for a fee, brokerage, commission or similar compensation in connection with the negotiation, execution or delivery of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents or the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

27

# 4.21. <u>Business Records.</u>

All files, documents, ledgers, instruments, papers, books and records and similar information (whether in paper, digital or other tangible or intangible form) that are used or held for use by Seller and necessary for Seller's conduct of, the Acquired Business, the Transferred Assets or the Transferred Liabilities, including all technical information, quality control records, blueprints, research and development notebooks and files, customer credit data, mailing lists, warranty information, operating guides and manuals, studies and reports, catalogs, advertising and promotional materials, brochures, standard forms of documents, product testing reports, manuals, sales and promotional literature, drawings, technical plans, business plans, 2024 current-year budget projections, price lists, customer and supplier lists and records (including correspondence), referral sources, but excluding any minute books, stock ledgers, financial records, Tax records and other materials that Seller is required by Law to retain (the "Business Records") have been kept in the ordinary course of business and are true, complete and correct in all material respects. Copies of such Business Records have been made available to Purchaser.

# 4.22. [Omitted].

# 4.23. <u>Territorial Restrictions; Operation of the Business.</u>

(a)Seller is not restricted by any written agreement or understanding with any Person from carrying on the Acquired Business anywhere in the world or from expanding the Acquired Business in any way or entering into any new businesses, except for such restrictions that would not apply to the Acquired Business or Purchaser following the Closing.

(b) No part of the Business is currently operated by Seller through any entity other than Seller.

# 4.24. Seller Investment Acknowledgments.

(a)Seller acknowledges and understands that the investment in any shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Agreement involves substantial risk and when issued by Purchaser in accordance with this Agreement (i) will not be registered for sale under the Securities Act or any other applicable securities Laws except as set forth in Section 6.17, and (ii)may not be offered, sold or otherwise transferred except in compliance with the registration requirements of the Securities Act and any other applicable securities Laws or pursuant to an exemption therefrom, and in each case in compliance with the conditions set forth in this Agreement.

(b)Seller acknowledges and understands that it is acquiring any shares of Common Stock for its own account, for investment purposes only and not with a view toward, or for sale in connection with, any distribution thereof, or with any present intention of distributing or selling any shares of Common Stock, in each case, in violation of the federal Securities Laws or any other applicable Law. Seller represents that it is an "Accredited Investor" as that term is defined in Rule501 of Regulation D of the Securities Act.

28

(c)Seller understands and agrees that the shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Agreement may not be transferred, sold, offered for sale, pledged, hypothecated or otherwise disposed of without registration under the Securities Act and any other provision of applicable United States federal, United States state, or other Law or pursuant to an applicable exemption therefrom.

(d)Seller acknowledges and agrees that the certificates representing any shares of Common Stock issued pursuant to this Agreement shall bear a restrictive legend substantially similar to the following (together with any other legend or legends required by applicable state or foreign securities laws or otherwise):

THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED HEREBY HAVE BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT AND HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED. SUCH SHARES MAYNOT BE SOLD, PLEDGED, OR TRANSFERRED IN THE ABSENCE OF SUCH REGISTRATION OR A VALID EXEMPTION FROM THE REGISTRATION AND PROSPECTUS DELIVERY REQUIREMENTS OF SAID ACT.

THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED HEREBY ARE SUBJECT TO CERTAIN RESTRICTIONS ON TRANSFER AS SET FORTH IN AN ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT PURSUANT TO WHICH THESE SECURITIES WERE ORIGINALLY ISSUED, A COPY OF WHICH MAYBE OBTAINED AT THE PRINCIPAL OFFICE OF THE ISSUER. SUCH RESTRICTIONS ARE BINDING ON PERMITTED TRANSFEREES OF THESE SHARES.

# 4.25. Exclusivity of Representations; No other Representations or Warranties.

The representations and warranties made by Seller in this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents are the sole and exclusive representations and warranties made by Seller in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents. Seller hereby disclaims any other express or implied representations or warranties.

# ARTICLE V. REPRESENTATIONS OF PURCHASER

Purchaser represents and warrants to Seller as follows:

### 5.1. Corporate Existence.

Purchaser is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the State of Delaware. Purchaser has the requisite corporate, limited liability company, partnership or similar power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties, rights and assets related to its business and to conduct its business as the same is now being conducted by it. Purchaser is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation under the Laws of all jurisdictions where the nature of its business or location of its assets requires such qualification and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where such qualification is necessary, except as would not be expected to have a material adverse effect.

29

# 5.2. <u>Corporate Authority.</u>

(a) This Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which Purchaser is a party and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby involving Purchaser have been duly authorized by Purchaser by all requisite corporate action. Purchaser has all corporate power and authority to execute and deliver the Transaction Documents to which it is a party and to perform its obligations thereunder. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Purchaser, and the other Transaction Documents will be duly executed and delivered by Purchaser, and this Agreement constitutes, and the other Transaction Documents when so executed and delivered will constitute, a valid and legally binding obligation of Purchaser, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms subject to the Bankruptcy and Equity Exception.

(b)The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Purchaser, the performance by Purchaser of its obligations hereunder and thereunder and the consummation by Purchaser of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby do not and will not (i)violate or conflict with any provision of the respective certificate of incorporation or by-laws or similar organizational documents of Purchaser, (ii)result in any violation or breach or constitute any default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or to the loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of any Lien under any contract, indenture, mortgage, lease, note or other agreement or instrument to which Purchaser is subject or is a party, or (iii)violate, conflict with or result in any breach under any provision of any Law applicable to Purchaser or any of its properties or assets, except, in the case of clauses(ii)and (iii), to the extent that any such default, violation, conflict, breach or loss would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Purchaser's ability to consummate the transactions contemplated under this Agreement or to perform its obligations under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which Purchaser is a party. Except for obtaining the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by holders of issued shares of Common Stock at a duly convened and held general meeting of Purchaser at which a quorum is present (i)approving Purchaser and authorizing the board of directors of Purchaser (or a duly authorized committee thereof) to allot all shares of Common Stock to be issued in connection with the transactions contemplated hereof and approving the issuance of shares of Common Stock in connection with the transactions contemplated hereof, and (ii)any other resolutions required by Law or the rulesand regulations of Nasdaq or oth

Stockholder Approval"), no other corporate action or proceeding on the part of Purchaser is necessary to authorize the execution, delivery and performance by Purchaser of this Agreement and the consummation by it of the transactions contemplated hereby.

#### 5.3. <u>Capitalization.</u>

- (a) As of the date of this Agreement, the authorized capital of Purchaser consists of:
  - (i) 300,000,000 authorized shares of Common Stock, 8,312,618 shares of which are issued and outstanding immediately prior to the date hereof. All of such outstanding shares of Common Stock have been duly authorized, are fully paid and nonassessable, and were issued in compliance with all applicable federal and state securities laws. The shares of Common Stock to be issued to Seller pursuant to this Agreement will be, at the time of issuance, duly authorized, fully paid and nonassessable and will be issued in compliance with all applicable federal and state securities laws.

30

- (ii) 20,000,000 authorized shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Preferred Stock"), of which 375,000 shares have been designated SeriesB Preferred Stock, 0 of which are issued and outstanding immediately prior to the date hereof. All of the outstanding shares of Preferred Stock have been duly authorized, are fully paid and nonassessable and were issued in compliance with all applicable federal and state securities laws.
- (b) Purchaser issued the following Common Stock warrants that are outstanding as of the date of this Agreement (collectively, the 'Common Stock Warrants'):
  - (i) warrants to purchase an aggregate of 9,340,730 shares of Common Stock at an average price per share equal to \$4.77.
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, Purchaser issued the following Preferred Stock warrants (collectively, the 'Preferred Stock Warrants''):
  - (i) warrants to purchase an aggregate of 1,750 shares of Series B Preferred Stock at an average price per share equal to \$55.00.

#### 5.4. Governmental Approvals and Consents.

No Consent, approval, order or authorization of, license or permit from, notice to or registration, declaration or filing with, any Governmental Authority, is required on the part of Purchaser in connection with the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby except for such consents, approvals, orders or authorizations of, licenses or permits, filings or notices which have been obtained and remain in full force and effect and those with respect to which the failure to have obtained or to remain in full force and effect would not have or reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on Purchaser's ability to consummate the transactions contemplated under this Agreement or to perform its obligations under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which Purchaser is a party.

# 5.5. <u>Litigation.</u>

Purchaser is not subject to any order, judgment, stipulation, injunction, decree or agreement with any party, including any Governmental Authority, that would prevent or reasonably be expected to interfere with or delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents. There are no Proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of Purchaser, threatened against Purchaser or any of its Affiliates that would reasonably be expected to have a material impact on the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets following the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents.

31

# 5.6. Brokers and Other Advisors.

None of Purchaser nor any of its Affiliates has retained any financial advisor, investment banker, finder or broker who would have a valid claim for a fee, brokerage, commission or similar compensation from Seller or its Affiliates in connection with the negotiation, execution or delivery of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents or the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

# 5.7. Exclusivity of Representations; No other Representations or Warranties.

The representations and warranties made by Purchaser or any of its Affiliates in this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents are the sole and exclusive representations and warranties made by Purchaser and its Affiliates in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents. Each of Purchaser and its Affiliates hereby disclaims any other express or implied representations or warranties.

# ARTICLE VI. AGREEMENTS OF PURCHASER AND SELLER

# 6.1. Conduct of the Business.

(a)During the Pre-Closing Period, except as otherwise contemplated by the Transaction Documents or required by applicable law, Seller shall, in respect of the Transferred Assets and the Acquired Business, use commercially reasonable efforts to:

- (i) operate and conduct the Acquired Business in the ordinary course of business and in the same manner as such operations have been conducted prior to the date of this Agreement;
- (ii) (A) preserve intact its current business organization, (B) keep available the services of the Acquired Business employees, (C) maintain its relations and good will with all suppliers, customers, landlords, creditors, licensors, licensees, employees, independent contractors and other Persons having business relationships with Seller, and (D) promptly repair, restore or replace any Transferred Assets that are destroyed or damaged;
- (iii) comply with all material legal requirements and contractual Liabilities applicable to the operation of the Acquired Business and pay all applicable Taxes with respect thereto when due and payable;
- (iv) (A)confer regularly with Purchaser concerning operational matters relating to the Acquired Business and the Transferred Assets and (B) otherwise report regularly to Purchaser concerning the status of the Transferred Assets and the Acquired Business; and

(b)During the Pre-Closing Period, except as otherwise contemplated by the Transaction Documents or required by applicable law, Seller shall not, without the prior written approval of Purchaser (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) take any of the following actions with respect to the Transferred Assets or the Acquired Business:

- (i) except for sales or transfers of Seller Products in the ordinary course of business, sell or otherwise transfer, or agree, commit or offer (in writing or otherwise) to sell or otherwise transfer any interest in the Transferred Assets or the Acquired Business or any interest in or right relating to any such interest:
- (ii) permit, or agree, commit or offer (in writing or otherwise) to permit, any interest in the Transferred Assets or the Acquired Business to become subject, directly or indirectly, to any Lien (other than Permitted Liens);
- (iii) except for sales or transfers of Seller Products in the ordinary course of business, transfer, sell, lease, license or otherwise convey or dispose of any of the Transferred Assets;
- (iv) effect or become a party to any transaction in respect of an Acquisition Proposal;
- (v) terminate (other than by expiration) or amend or modify (other than by automatic extension or renewal if deemed an amendment or modification of any such contract) in any material respect any Transferred Contract;
- (vi) enter into any Contract relating to the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets or permit any of the Transferred Assets to become bound by any Contract, other than in the ordinary course of business;
- (vii) incur, assume or otherwise become subject to any Liability with respect to the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets, except for liabilities (of the type required to be reflected in the "liabilities" column of a balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP) incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (viii) commence or settle any Proceeding relating to the Transferred Assets or Transferred Liabilities;
- (ix) enter into any transaction or take any other action in the conduct of or otherwise relating to the Acquired Business or Transferred Assets outside the ordinary course of business;
- (x) enter into any transaction or take any other action that might cause or constitute a material breach of any representation or warranty made by Seller in this Agreement if (A) such representation or warranty had been made as of the time of such transaction or action, (B) such transaction had been entered into, or such action had occurred, on or prior to the date of this Agreement or (C)such representation or warranty had been made as of the Closing Date; and
- (xi) agree, commit or offer (in writing or otherwise) to take any of the actions described in this Section 6.1(b).

33

(c)Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing contained herein shall prevent Seller during the Pre-Closing Period from taking any actions to facilitate the Closing, the Purchase or the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents.

# 6.2. <u>Investigation of Business.</u>

During the Pre-Closing Period, and subject to applicable Laws and Section 6.4, Purchaser shall be entitled, including through its Representatives, to have such reasonable access to the properties, businesses, operations, senior management personnel and books and records of, or pertaining to, the Acquired Business as it reasonably requests in connection with Purchaser's efforts to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Any such access and examination shall be conducted on reasonable advance written notice in accordance with Section 11.1, during regular business hours and under reasonable circumstances and shall be subject to restrictions under applicable Law. Seller shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Representatives of Seller to cooperate with Purchaser and its Representatives in connection with such access and examination, and Purchaser and its Representatives shall reasonably cooperate with Seller and its Representatives and shall use their commercially reasonable efforts to minimize any disruption to the Business. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, no such access or examination shall be permitted to the extent that it would efforts to disclose information subject to attorney-client privilege or conflict with any confidentiality obligations to which Seller bound solely on the basis that the disclosure of such information would, in the reasonable and good faith judgment of outside counsel to Seller, violate such attorney-client privilege or conflict with such confidentiality obligations; provided, however, that Seller shall promptly notify Purchaser thereof and use commercially reasonable efforts to seek alternative means to disclose such information as nearly as possible without adversely affecting such attorney-client privilege or confidentiality obligations.

# 6.3. Necessary Efforts.

Subject to the other terms and conditions of this Agreement, Seller and Purchaser agree to use their respective reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under applicable Law to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents and to use their respective reasonable best efforts to cause the conditions to each Party's obligation to close the transactions contemplated hereby as set forth in <u>ARTICLE VII</u> to be satisfied, including all actions necessary to obtain (a)all licenses, certificates, permits, approvals, clearances, expirations, waivers or terminations of applicable waiting periods, authorizations, qualifications and orders (each a "Consent") of any Governmental Authority required for the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 7.1(b), and (b)all other Consents of any Person (including all required Consents under Transferred Contracts), necessary or desirable in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents, it being understood that (i)neither Party nor any of their respective Subsidiaries shall be required to expend any money other than for filing fees or expenses or immaterial administrative or legal costs or expenses, and (ii)the prior written consent of Purchaser shall be required with respect to any amendment, waiver or modification to any Transferred Contract for the purpose of obtaining any such Consent that is adverse to Purchaser or the Acquired Business. The Parties shall cooperate fully with each other to the extent necessary in connection with the foregoing.

#### 6.4. Public Disclosures.

Unless otherwise required by Law, no press release or other public announcement or comment pertaining to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will be made by or on behalf of any Party or its Affiliates without the prior written approval of the other Party (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld). If in the judgment of either Party upon the advice of outside counsel such a press release or public announcement is required by Law, the Party intending to make such release or announcement shall to the extent practicable use reasonable commercial efforts to provide prior written notice to the other Party of the contents of such release or announcement and to allow the other Party reasonable time to comment on such release or announcement in advance of such issuance.

#### 6.5. Access to Records and Personnel.

Exchange of Information. After the Closing, each Party agrees to provide, or cause to be provided, to each other, as soon as reasonably practicable after written request therefor and at the requesting Party's sole expense, reasonable access, during regular business hours, to the other Party's employees and to any books, records, documents, files and correspondence in the possession or under the control of the other Party or such other Party's Subsidiaries, in each case, relating to the Acquired Business, that the requesting Party reasonably needs (i) to comply with reporting, disclosure, filing or other requirements imposed on the requesting Party or any of its Affiliates (including under applicable securities Laws) by a Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the requesting Party or any of its Affiliates, (ii) for use in any other judicial, regulatory, administrative or other proceeding or in order to satisfy Tax, audit, accounting, claims, regulatory, litigation or other similar requirements applicable to such requesting Party or any of its Affiliates, (iii)in connection with the preparation of the financial statements of such Party or its Affiliates or (iv)to comply with its obligations under this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents; provided, that such access shall not unreasonably interfere with the normal business operations of Seller, Purchaser or their respective Affiliates, as applicable. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Section 6.5(a), no Party shall be required to provide access to or disclose information (x)where such access or disclosure would violate any Law (including any applicable data protection and privacy Laws) or agreement, or waive any attorney-client or other similar privilege, and each Party may redact information regarding itself or its Subsidiaries or otherwise not relating to the other Party and its Subsidiaries, and, in the event such provision of information could be commercially detrimental, violate any Law or agreement or waive any attorney-client or other similar privilege, the Parties shall take all commercially reasonable measures to permit the compliance with such obligations in a manner that avoids any such harm or consequence, or (y) in the event of a dispute between Seller or any of its Affiliates, on the one hand, and Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, on the other hand, except as would be required by applicable civil process or applicable discovery rules. To the extent that either Party is provided access to personal data by the other Party pursuant to this Section, the receiving Party shall (without prejudice to the foregoing obligations set forth in this Section 6.5(a) comply with all applicable data protection and privacy laws with respect to such personal data.

35

- (b) Ownership of Information. Any information owned by a Party that is provided to a requesting Party pursuant to this Section 6.5 shall be deemed to remain the property of the providing Party. Unless specifically set forth herein, nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed as granting or conferring rights of license or otherwise in any such information.
- (c) Record Retention. Except as otherwise provided herein, and to the extent permitted by applicable data protection and privacy Law, each Party agrees to retain the books, records, documents, instruments, accounts, correspondence, writings, evidences of title and other papers relating to the Acquired Business and the Transferred Assets (the "Books and Records") in their respective possession or control for a period of six (6)years, following the Closing Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Party may destroy or otherwise dispose of any Books and Records in accordance with its record retention policies consistent with past practice and/or applicable data protection and privacy Laws, provided that, prior to such destruction or disposal (i)such Party shall provide no less than 30 days' prior written notice to the other Party of any such proposed destruction or disposal (which notice shall specify in reasonable detail which of the Books and Records is proposed to be so destroyed or disposed of), and (ii)if a recipient of such notice shall request in writing prior to the scheduled date for such destruction or disposal that any of the information proposed to be destroyed or disposed of be delivered to such recipient, such Party proposing the destruction or disposal shall, as soon as reasonably practicable, arrange for the delivery of such of the Books and Records shall be paid by such recipient).
- (d) <u>Access to Data Room</u>.Until the earlier of termination of this Agreement and the Closing Date, Seller will not remove any of the documents from the Data Room provided in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (e) Other Agreements Providing for Exchange of Information. The rights and obligations granted under this Section 6.5 are subject to any specific limitations, qualifications or additional provisions on the sharing, exchange or confidential treatment of information set forth in this Agreement.
- (f) <u>Confidential Information; Public Disclosure</u>. The Parties shall ensure that, on and at all times after the Closing Date: (i)each Party continues to keep the terms of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents strictly confidential; and (ii)each Party keeps strictly confidential and does not use or disclose to any other Person, any non-public document or other non-public information that relates directly or indirectly to the Acquired Business, Transferred Assets, Seller, Purchaser or any Affiliate of Purchaser. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in the Confidentiality Agreement, Purchaser shall be permitted to make any public communications regarding this Agreement or the Purchase as Purchaser may determine is reasonable and appropriate.

36

# 6.6. <u>Non-Competition.</u>

(a) From and after the Closing Date until the two (2) year anniversary of the Closing Date, Seller covenants and agrees, that it will not, and will cause Affiliates not to, directly or indirectly:

- (i) engage or be involved, directly or indirectly, in any business that competes with, the Acquired Business (any such business, a "Restricted Business");
- (ii) acquire beneficial ownership or voting control of any class of the outstanding equity interests (including any debt securities exercisable or exchangeable for, or convertible into, equity interests) of, or provide any loan or other financial assistance to, any Person that is engaged in a Restricted Business;
- (iii) solicit or attempt to solicit any business, entity or Person that was a customer engaged by the Acquired Business as of the Closing Date or during the twelve (12) months prior to the Closing Date (each a "Current Customer Relation"); and/or

(iv) induce or attempt to induce any Current Customer Relation or any business, entity or Person that was a supplier, vendor, licensor, licensee, lessor or lessee, or other business relation of the Business as of the Closing Date or during the twelve (12) months prior to the Closing Date, to cease doing business with, or adversely modify its business relationship with, the Acquired Business.

(b)Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 6.6, the provisions of Section 6.6(a)shall not (i)prohibit Seller and any Affiliate of Seller from, directly or indirectly, owning solely as a passive investment not in excess of two percent (2%) in the aggregate of any class of capital stock of any Person if such stock is publicly traded and listed on any national exchange, regardless of whether or not such Person is engaging in a Restricted Business; provided, Seller has no participation in the management of such Person and, (ii) be binding on or be applicable to any Person (an "Acquirer") that, directly or indirectly, acquires in any transaction or series of transactions (x)equity securities of Seller representing fifty percent (50%) or more of the total voting power represented by Seller's then issued and outstanding voting securities or (y)all or substantially all of the consolidated assets or business of Seller; provided, that in each case of clauses (x)and (y), Acquirer was not an Affiliate of Seller at the time of acquisition.

(c)The Parties acknowledge and agree that the restrictions and limitations set forth in Section 6.6 through 6.7 are reasonable, valid in scope and in all other respects, enforceable, and essential to protect the value of Seller, the Excluded Assets, the Acquired Business and the Transferred Assets. If a court, tribunal or antitrust regulator of competent jurisdiction determines that any term or provision contained in Sections 6.6(a) and 6.7 or is invalid or unenforceable, the Parties agree that the court or tribunal will have the power to reduce the scope, duration or geographic area of the term or provision, to delete specific words or phrases or to replace any invalid or unenforceable term or provision with a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closest to expressing the intention of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision; provided, that any such reduction, deletion or replacement shall only be to the extent necessary to render such term or provision valid and enforceable.

37

# 6.7. Non-Solicitation; No-Hire.

From and after the Closing Date until the two (2)year anniversary of the Closing Date, Seller covenants and agrees, that it will not, directly or indirectly, solicit for employment, hire, employ, engage or offer employment to, or seek to induce or influence to leave employment with Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, the Key Employee.

# 6.8. <u>Tax Matters.</u>

- (a) <u>Transfer Taxes</u>. Transfer Taxes shall be borne fifty percent (50%) by Purchaser and fifty percent (50%) by Seller. The Parties shall jointly determine the cost of any such taxes, shall timely file any Tax Returns with respect to Transfer Taxes, and in the event either Party bears more than 50% of the burden of such Transfer Taxes then there shall be an equitable true-up as between the Parties to achieve the desired economic effect of a 50/50 split of this burden. Seller and Purchaser shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cooperate to obtain any available mitigation, reduction, or exemption from any Transfer Taxes. Seller shall use commercially reasonable efforts to deliver, or cause to be delivered, to Purchaser through electronic transmission all Transferred Assets capable of being so delivered and all other Transferred Assets in such other manner reasonably determined and legally permitted to avoid or minimize any Transfer Taxes.
- (b) <u>Tax Apportionment.</u> Seller shall pay to Purchaser at least five (5)days before the due date of any Taxes relating to the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets for any Straddle Period an amount equal to the portion of such Taxes for which Seller is liable pursuant to this <u>Section 6.8(b)</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, in the case of any real property, personal property, and similar Taxes (other than, for the avoidance of doubt, any Transfer Taxes) relating to the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets for any Straddle Period, the portion of such Taxes that relates to the portion of such taxable period ending on the Closing Date and for which Seller shall be liable shall be deemed to be the amount of such Taxes for the entirety of such taxable period ending on and including the Closing Date and the denominator of which is the number of days in the entirety of such taxable period.
- (c) <u>Cooperation and Assistance</u>. Seller shall fully cooperate, as and to the extent reasonably requested by Purchaser, in connection with the preparation and filing of any Tax Returns and the conduct of any Proceeding with respect to Taxes, in each case, relating to the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets, and the preparation of the Purchase Price allocation in accordance with <u>Section 3.2</u>. Such cooperation shall include the retention and (upon request) the provision of records, documents, and other information reasonably relevant to such Tax Returns or Proceedings or the Purchase Price allocation in accordance with <u>Section 3.2</u>. Such cooperation shall also include making employees available on a mutually convenient basis to provide additional information and explanation of any material provided pursuant to this <u>Section 6.8(c)</u>.

38

(d) <u>Intended Tax Treatment.</u> Purchaser and Seller acknowledge and agree that, for U.S. federal and applicable state and local income Tax purposes: (i)the delivery of the Purchase Price in exchange for the Transferred Assets pursuant to this Agreement shall be treated as a sale or exchange described in Section1001 of the Code, and (ii)any Transferred Liabilities attributable to deferred revenue shall not be treated as giving rise to taxable income of Purchaser or its Affiliates under *James M. Pierce Corp.*, 326 F.2d 67 (8th Cir. 1964). Except as otherwise required pursuant to a final "determination" as defined in Section1313 of the Code (or any corresponding or similar provision of state, local, or non-U.S. Law), neither Purchaser nor Seller shall take a Tax position inconsistent with this <u>Section 6.8(d)</u>.

(e)Seller shall not permit to exist any Tax deficiencies (including interest and penalties) assessed against or relating to Seller, the Acquired Business or the Transferred Assets for any Pre-Closing Tax Period that would reasonably be expected to result in Liens on any of the Transferred Assets or Purchaser's title or use of the Transferred Assets following the Closing Date or that would reasonably be expected to result in any claim for Taxes against Purchaser.

# 6.9. <u>Mail Handling.</u>

After the Closing Date, Seller shall transfer and endorse checks or drafts that constitutes a Transferred Asset, to Purchaser promptly after receipt. To the extent Seller receives any mail or packages addressed and delivered to Seller but relating to the Acquired Business, the Transferred Assets or the Transferred Liabilities, Seller shall promptly deliver such mail or packages to Purchaser. Neither Party may assert any set-off, hold-back, escrow or other restriction against any payment described in this Section 6.9.

# 6.10. Wrong Pockets.

To the extent that following the Closing, Seller or Purchaser discover that any Asset:

(a)not intended to be transferred to Purchaser pursuant to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents was transferred at, prior to or after the Closing (each such Asset, a "Held Asset"), Purchaser shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, at Seller's cost (i)promptly assign and transfer all right, title and interest in such Held Asset to Seller or its designated assignee without delivery of any incremental consideration therefor, and (ii)pending such transfer, (A)hold in trust such Held Asset and provide to Seller or its designated assignee all of the benefits associated with the ownership of the Held Asset, and (B)cause such Held Asset to be used or retained as may be reasonably instructed by Seller; and

(b)intended to be transferred to Purchaser pursuant to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents was not transferred at, prior to or after the Closing (each such Asset, an "Omitted Asset"), Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, at Seller's cost, (i)promptly assign and transfer all right, title and interest in such Omitted Asset to Purchaser or its designated assignee without delivery of any incremental consideration therefor, and (ii)pending such transfer, (A)hold in trust such Omitted Asset and provide to Purchaser or its designated assignee all of the benefits associated with the ownership of the Omitted Asset, and (B)cause such Omitted Asset to be used or retained as may be reasonably instructed by Purchaser.

39

For the avoidance of doubt, the provisions of this Section 6.10 shall not limit or otherwise prejudice any other rights or remedies of Purchaser under this Agreement. In no event shall Purchaser or any of its Affiliates be responsible for any fees or costs associated with transferring or assigning any right, title or interest in such Held Asset or Omitted Asset. In the event that Seller consolidates or merges with or into any Person, then and in each such case, Seller shall ensure that the successors and assigns of the applicable Person(s), as applicable, assume the obligations set forth in this Section 6.10. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, in no event, shall Seller or its respective Subsidiaries sell any Omitted Assets by way of an asset transfer or similar transaction.

### 6.11. No Solicitation of Acquisition Proposals.

At all times prior to the Closing, the Seller shall not, and shall cause its Affiliates and its Representatives not to, directly or indirectly, (a)initiate, solicit or knowingly encourage or facilitate the making or submission of any Acquisition Proposal, (b)participate in any discussions or negotiations with any Person regarding an Acquisition Proposal or (c)furnish any information to any Person with respect to, or agree to or otherwise enter into, any Acquisition Proposal. From and after the date hereof, the Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates and its Representatives to, discontinue and not engage in any solicitation efforts or negotiations with respect to or in furtherance of any Acquisition Proposal. The Seller shall promptly (and in any event within two (2)Business Days after receipt thereof by the Seller, any of its Affiliates or any of its Representatives) advise the Purchaser in writing of any Acquisition Proposal in accordance with Section 11.1, request for information with respect to any Acquisition Proposal or inquiry with respect to or which could reasonably be expected to result in an Acquisition Proposal; the material terms and conditions of such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry; and the identity of the Person making the same.

#### 6.12. Business Records.

At or prior to the Closing Date to the extent reasonably practicable, and otherwise on or promptly after the Closing Date, Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, deliver to Purchaser (or its designees) all (a)the Business Records and (b)the Transferred Personal Property. If, at any time following the Closing, Seller discovers in its possession or under its control any other such Business Records or Transferred Personal Property, Seller shall, at Seller's sole cost, deliver promptly such Business Records or Transferred Personal Property to Purchaser (or any of its designees).

# 6.13. Trademarks; Trade Names; Service Marks.

As soon as practicable after the Closing Date, Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, eliminate the use of all of the trademarks, trade names and service marks included in the Transferred Assets, in any of their forms or spellings, on all advertising, stationery, business cards, checks, purchase orders and acknowledgments, customer agreements and other contracts, business documents and marketing materials.

40

# 6.14. Notification.

At all times prior to Closing, Seller shall promptly notify Purchaser in writing of: (a)the discovery by Seller of any event, condition, fact or circumstance that occurred or existed on or prior to the date of this Agreement and that caused or constitutes a breach of any representation or warranty made by Seller in this Agreement; (b)any event, condition, fact or circumstance that occurs, arises or exists after the date of this Agreement and that would cause or constitute a breach of any representation or warranty made by Seller in this Agreement if (i)such representation or warranty had been made as of the time of the occurrence, existence or discovery of such event, condition, fact or circumstance, or (ii)such event, condition, fact or circumstance had occurred, arisen or existed on or prior to the date of this Agreement; (c)any breach of any covenant or obligation of Seller; and (d)any event, condition, fact or circumstance that may make the timely satisfaction of any of the conditions set forth in <u>ARTICLE VII</u> impossible or unlikely. No such notification shall be deemed to supplement or amend this Agreement, including for purposes of determining (i)the accuracy of any representation or warranty made by Seller in this Agreement or in the Officer's Certificate or (ii) whether any of the conditions set forth in <u>ARTICLE VII</u> has been satisfied.

# 6.15. <u>Meeting of Stockholders.</u>

Purchaser shall obtain the prior written consent of the requisite stockholders (the "Stockholder Consent") to obtain the Purchase Stockholder Approval, and (A)inform the stockholders of the Company of the receipt of the Stockholder Consent by preparing and filing with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, within 20 Business Days from the closing of the Datavault Transaction, an information statement with respect thereto. In the event Purchaser is unable to obtain such prior written consent, then Purchaser shall establish a record date for a special general meeting of its stockholders (the "Purchaser Stockholders Meeting") for the purpose of seeking the Purchaser Stockholder Approval, which record date shall be as promptly as possible following the date hereof, and (A)duly convene and give notice of the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting as promptly as practicable, and mail a proxy statement (such proxy statement and any amendment thereof or supplement thereto, the "Proxy Statement") to the stockholders of Purchaser, which Proxy Statement shall be filled within 20 Business Days from the closing of the Datavault Transaction, and (B)hold the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting, and use commercially reasonable efforts to solicit the Purchaser Stockholder Approval. Purchaser may postpone, recess or adjourn the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting (i)with the consent of the Seller, (ii)to ensure that any required supplement or amendment to the Proxy Statement is provided to the stockholder of Purchaser within a reasonable amount of time in advance of the Purchaser Stockholders Meeting, (iii)if there are not sufficient affirmative votes in person or by proxy at such meeting to constitute a quorum or to obtain the Purchaser Stockholder Approval, to allow reasonable additional time for solicitation of proxies for purposes of obtaining a quorum or the Purchaser Stockholder Approval, as applicable, or (iv) as may be required by applicable Law or the charter documents of Purchaser.

# 6.16. Purchaser Fairness Opinion.

Purchaser may obtain a written opinion from its financial advisor to the effect that, based upon and subject to the various assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered, and qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the transactions contemplated hereby are fair to the holders of Common Stock from a financial point of view (the "Purchaser Fairness Opinion").

# 6.17. Registration Statement.

(a)Within 30 days after the Closing, Purchaser shall file a Registration Statement on FormS-3 (or on FormS-1 if FormS-3 is not available to Purchaser) (the "Registration Statement"), providing for the resale by Seller of 50% of the Closing Stock Consideration, or shall include such 50% of the Closing Stock Consideration in any other registration statement on FormS-3 or FormS-1 filed by Purchaser. Purchaser shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Registration Statement to become effective within ninety (90) calendar days following the Closing.

(b)The remaining 50% of the Closing Stock Consideration (the "Securities") may only be transferred in compliance with state and federal securities laws. In connection with any transfer of Securities other than pursuant to an effective registration statement or Rule144, to Purchaser or to an affiliate of Seller, Purchaser may require the transferor thereof to provide to Purchaser an opinion of counsel selected by the transferor and reasonably acceptable to Purchaser, the form and substance of which opinion shall be reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser, to the effect that such transfer does not require registration of such transferred Securities under the Securities Act. As a condition of transfer, any such transferee shall agree in writing to be bound by the terms of this Agreement and shall have the rights and obligations of Seller under this Agreement.

(c) Seller agrees to the imprinting, so long as is required by this <u>Section 6.17</u>, of a legend on any of the Securities in the following form:

"THE ISSUE AND SALE OF THIS SECURITY HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR THE SECURITIES COMMISSION OF ANY STATE IN RELIANCE UPON AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), AND, ACCORDINGLY, THIS SECURITY MAYNOT BE OFFERED OR SOLD EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR PURSUANT TO AN AVAILABLE EXEMPTION FROM, OR IN A TRANSACTION NOT SUBJECT TO, THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS. THIS SECURITY MAYBE PLEDGED IN CONNECTION WITH A BONA FIDE MARGIN ACCOUNT WITH A REGISTERED BROKER-DEALER OR OTHER LOAN WITH A FINANCIAL INSTITUTION THAT IS AN "ACCREDITED INVESTOR" AS DEFINED IN RULE 501(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR OTHER LOAN SECURED BY SUCH SECURITIES.

(d)Certificates evidencing the Securities shall not contain any legend (including the legend set forth in Section 6.17(c)hereof): (i)while a registration statement covering the resale of such security is effective under the Securities Act, (ii)if such Securities are eligible for sale under Rule144 without the requirement for Purchaser to be in compliance with the current public information required under Rule144 as to such Securities and without volume or manner-of-sale restrictions, or (iii)if such legend is not required under applicable requirements of the Securities Act (including judicial interpretations and pronouncements issued by the staff of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission). Purchaser shall cause its counsel to issue a legal opinion to the transfer agent or Seller promptly if required by the transfer agent to effect the removal of the legend hereunder, or if requested by Seller (if any of the foregoing conditions are satisfied), respectively. If Securities may be sold under Rule144 without the requirement for Purchaser to be in compliance with the current public information required under Rule144 as to such Securities and without volume or manner-of-sale restrictions or if such legend is not otherwise required under applicable requirements of the Securities Act (including judicial interpretations and pronouncements issued by the staff of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission) then such Securities shall be issued free of all legends. Purchaser agrees that at such time as such legend is no longer required under this Section 6.17(d), it will, no later than two (2) trading days (such date, the Legend Removal Date"), deliver or cause to be delivered to Seller a certificate representing such shares that is free from all restrictive and other legends. Certificates for Securities subject to legend removal hereunder shall be transmitted by the transfer agent to Seller by crediting the account of the Seller's prime broker with the Depository Trust Company System as directed by Seller.

42

(e)Seller agrees with Purchaser that Seller will sell any Securities pursuant to either the registration requirements of the Securities Act, including any applicable prospectus delivery requirements, or an exemption therefrom, and that if Securities are sold pursuant to a registration statement, they will be sold in compliance with the plan of distribution set forth therein, and acknowledges that the removal of the restrictive legend from certificates representing Securities as set forth in this Section 6.17 is predicated upon Purchaser's reliance upon this understanding.

# 6.18. Seller Stockholder Approval.

As promptly as practicable after the execution of this Agreement, Seller shall, in accordance with its charter documents and applicable Law, provide to the Seller's stockholders appropriate documents in connection with the obtaining of written consents of the Seller's stockholders in favor of the adoption of this Agreement and the approval of the Purchase (the "Seller Stockholder Approval"). The materials shall include the unanimous recommendation of the board of directors of Seller in favor of the adoption of this Agreement and the approval of the Purchase. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, any materials submitted to the Seller's stockholders in connection with this Agreement and the Purchase shall be subject to prior review and approval by Purchaser (which may not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned, or delayed). Seller shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the Seller Stockholder Approval.

# 6.19. Event Pass Asset Purchase.

Seller agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to consummate an asset purchase with EventsPass,Inc., a Delaware corporation ("EventPass"), with the same terms and conditions as set out in the letter of intent, entered into by and between Seller and EventPass, dated as of November 23, 2024.

# 6.20. Transfer Notices.

Within twenty-eight (28) days from the Signing Date, to the extent necessary, Seller agrees to send out a notice to all the counterparties of the Transferred Contracts, pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in such contract, disclosing the Purchase, and if needed, requesting such counterparty to consent to the assignment of the contract to Purchaser at Closing.

# 6.21. <u>Voting Agreement</u>.

Purchaser shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the majority of the stockholders of Purchaser to execute the Voting Agreement by December 30, 2024.

43

# ARTICLE VII. CONDITIONS TO CLOSING

# 7.1. <u>Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Purchaser and Seller.</u>

in part, by the Parties, to the extent permitted by applicable Law), at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

- (a) <u>No Injunction, etc.</u> No Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any Law that is in effect on the Closing Date that has or would have the effect of prohibiting or enjoining the Purchase or making the transactions contemplated by this Agreement illegal;
- (b) <u>Governmental Approvals</u>. Purchaser and Seller shall have timely obtained from each Governmental Authority all approvals, waivers and consents, if any, necessary for consummation of, or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby; and
- (c) <u>Data Vault Transaction</u>. The transactions contemplated by that certain Asset Purchase Agreement between Purchaser and Data Vault Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, dated as of September 4, 2024, shall have closed (the "<u>Datavault Transaction</u>").

# 7.2. <u>Conditions Precedent to Obligation of Purchaser.</u>

The obligation of Purchaser to consummate and cause the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall be subject to the satisfaction (or waiver, in whole or in part, by Purchaser in its sole discretion, to the extent permitted by applicable Law), at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

- (a) Accuracy of Representations and Warranties of Seller. (i)The representations and warranties of Seller contained in this Agreement (other than Seller Fundamental Representations) (disregarding any exception or qualification of such representations and warranties that that are qualified by the terms "material", "in all material respects", "Material Adverse Effect", or similar words or phrases) shall be true and correct as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing as if made as of the Closing (except to the extent such representations and warranties by their terms speak as of an earlier date, in which case they shall be true and correct as of such date), in all material respects, and (ii)the Seller Fundamental Representations shall be true and correct as of the Closing (except to the extent such representations and warranties by their terms speak as of an earlier date, in which case they shall be true and correct as of such date), other than as would have a de minimis impact;
- (b) <u>Covenants of Seller</u>. Seller shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants contained in this Agreement to be performed by it at or prior to the Closing;

44

- (c) Officer's Certificate. Purchaser shall have received a certificate signed by an authorized executive officer of Seller, dated the Closing Date, to the effect that the conditions specified in Sections 7.2(a) and 7.2(b) are satisfied;
- (d) <u>Secretary's Certificate</u>. Purchaser shall have received a certificate of the secretary (or equivalent officer) of Seller certifying that attached thereto are (i)true and complete copies of all resolutions adopted by the board of directors of Seller authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of Purchaser and other transactions contemplated hereby, and that all such resolutions are in full force and effect and are all the resolutions adopted in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, and (ii) true and complete copies of the certificate of incorporation and by-laws of Seller;
- (e) No Material Adverse Effect. Since the date of this Agreement, there shall have been no Material Adverse Effect with respect to the Acquired Business that has occurred and is continuing;
- (f) <u>Certain Consents</u>. The approvals, consents, ratifications or waivers listed in <u>Schedule 7.2(f)</u>, in each case in a form reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser, shall have been obtained;
- (g) <u>Key Employees</u>. The Employment Agreement, entered into between Purchaser and the Key Employee in connection with this Agreement will be in full force and effect and the Key Employee will have not terminated, rescinded or repudiated his Employment Agreement;
- (h) <u>Purchaser Stockholder Approval</u>. Purchaser shall have obtained the Purchaser Stockholder Approval to approve the Purchase and issuance of the Closing Stock Consideration;
- (i) <u>Board Approval</u>. The board of directors of Purchaser shall have unanimously determined (i)the Purchase, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, is fair to, and in the best interests of, Purchaser and its shareholders, and (ii)approved and declared advisable this Agreement, the other Transaction Documents, and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby;
- (j) No <u>Litigation</u>. There shall not be pending any suit, action, or proceeding challenging or seeking to restrain, limit or prohibit any transactions contemplated by this Agreement or seeking to obtain from Seller or Purchaser in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement any material damages or material commitments or seeking to prohibit or limit the ownership, operation or control by Purchaser or any of its Affiliates any material portion of the Acquired Business or Transferred Assets;
  - (k) <u>Purchaser Fairness Opinion</u>. Purchaser shall have received the Purchaser Fairness Opinion in a form reasonable satisfactory to Purchaser;
  - (1) <u>Financial Statements</u>. Purchaser shall have received the Financial Statements;
- (m) <u>Due Diligence.</u> Purchaser shall have used its reasonable best efforts to complete, and shall have completed, all its business and legal due diligencewith respect to the Acquired Business and shall, in its sole reasonable judgment, be satisfied with the results thereof;

45

- (n) <u>Financing</u>. Purchaser shall have closed an offering, solely in order to finance the Purchase, resulting in aggregate gross proceeds to Purchaser of at least \$10,000,000, from one or more investors and/or financial institutions;
- (o) <u>Payoff Letters</u>. Seller shall have delivered to Purchaser executed payoff letters in respect to Indebtedness listed in Schedule 7.2(o), and the UCC-3 termination statement shall have been duly filed with respect to the encumbrances in favor of CIBC Bank USA;
- (p) <u>Transferred Contracts</u>. Seller shall have received written consents, to the extent necessary, from the counterparties of the Transferred Contacts, equaling at least eighty percent (80%) of the total revenue under the Transferred Contracts, consenting to the assignment of such contracts from Seller to Purchaser, provided however if the eighty percent (80%) is not achieved prior to Closing then Purchaser and Seller shall have entered into a Service Agreement as detailed in Section 2.3(b); and

(q) <u>Closing Deliverables</u>. Purchaser shall have received the deliverables required under <u>Section 8.3</u> hereof.

#### 7.3. Conditions Precedent to Obligation of Seller.

The obligation of Seller to consummate and cause the consummation of the Purchase shall be subject to the satisfaction (or waiver, in whole or in part, by Seller in its sole discretion, to the extent permitted by applicable Law), at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

- (a) Accuracy of Purchaser's Representations and Warranties. (i)The representations and warranties of Purchaser contained in this Agreement (other than the Purchaser Fundamental Representations) (disregarding any exception or qualification of such representations and warranties that that are qualified by the terms "material", "in all material respects", or similar words or phrases) shall be true and correct as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date as if made as of the Closing Date (except to the extent such representations and warranties by their terms speak as of an earlier date, in which case they shall be true and correct as of such date), in all material respects and (ii)the Purchaser Fundamental Representations shall be true and correct as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date as if made as of the Closing Date (except to the extent such representations and warranties by their terms speak as of an earlier date, in which case they shall be true and correct as of such date), other than as would have a de minimis impact;
- (b) <u>Covenants of Purchaser</u>. Purchaser shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all covenants contained in this Agreement to be performed by it prior to the Closing;
- (c) Officer's Certificate. Seller shall have received a certificate signed by an authorized executive officer of Purchaser, dated the Closing Date, to the effect that the conditions specified in Sections 7.3(a) and 7.3(b) are satisfied;
- (d) <u>Secretary's Certificate</u>. Seller shall have received a certificate of the secretary (or equivalent officer) of Purchaser certifying that attached thereto are true and complete copies of all resolutions adopted by the board of directors of Purchaser authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the Purchase and other transactions contemplated hereby, and that all such resolutions are in full force and effect and are all the resolutions adopted in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby;

46

- (e) <u>Board Approval</u>. The board of directors of Seller shall have unanimously determined (i)the Purchase, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, is fair to, and in the best interests of, Seller and its shareholders, and (ii)approved and declared advisable this Agreement, the other Transaction Documents, and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby;
  - (f) Seller Stockholder Approval. Seller shall have obtained the Seller Stockholder Approval to approve the Purchase and this Agreement; and
  - (g) <u>Closing Deliverables</u>. Seller shall have received the deliverables required under <u>Section 8.2</u> hereof.

# ARTICLE VIII. CLOSING

### 8.1. Closing Date.

Unless this Agreement shall have been terminated pursuant to <u>ARTICLE X</u> hereof, the closing of the Purchase and the other transactions hereunder (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall take place remotely, at 9:00 a.m., Eastern Time, and in such other places as are necessary to effect the transactions to be consummated at the Closing, on the second Business Day immediately following the satisfaction or, to the extent permitted by Law, waiver of all of the conditions in <u>ARTICLE VIII</u> (other than those conditions which by their nature are to be satisfied or, to the extent permitted by Law, waiver of such conditions), or at such other time, date and place as shall be fixed by mutual agreement of the Parties. The date on which the Closing occurs is referred to herein as the "<u>Closing Date</u>". The effective time ("<u>Effective Time</u>") of the Closing for tax, operational and all other matter matters shall be deemed to be 12:01 a.m. Eastern Time on the Closing Date.

# 8.2. Purchaser Obligations.

At the Closing, Purchaser shall (i)deliver to Seller the Purchase Price as set forth in <u>Section 3.1(b)</u>, and (ii)deliver to Seller the following in such form and substance as are reasonably acceptable to Seller:

(a)an executed copy of a Bill of Sale, Assignment and Assumption Agreement, in a form to be mutually agreed between the Parties, reflecting the assignment of the Transferred Assets and assumption of the Transferred Liabilities (the "Bill of Sale, Assignment and Assumption Agreement");

(b) the documents described in <u>Section 7.3</u>;

47

(c)transfer agent instructions (i)to issue stock certificate(s)evidencing the Closing Stock Consideration being issued to Seller and (ii)to register in its books and records the number of the shares issued and transferred by Purchaser hereunder; and

(d)such other documents and instruments (if any) as counsel for Purchaser and Seller mutually agree to be reasonably necessary to consummate the transactions described herein.

### 8.3. Seller Obligations.

At the Closing, Seller shall deliver to Purchaser the following in such form and substance as are reasonably acceptable to Purchaser:

- (a) an executed copy of the Bill of Sale, Assignment and Assumption Agreement;
- (b) all physical and tangible materials incorporating any Transferred Assets;

(c) all documents and assignments required to effect the transfer of the Transferred IP, including, to the extent necessary, with the appropriate Governmental Authorities.

(d) the documents described in Section 7.2; and

(e)such other documents and instruments (if any) as counsel for Purchaser and Seller mutually agree to be reasonably necessary to consummate the transactions described herein.

# 8.4. Name Change.

Simultaneous with or within two (2)Business Days after the Closing, Seller shall have filed a Certificate of Amendment with the Secretary of State of the State of Illinois to change its company name.

# ARTICLE IX. INDEMNIFICATION

#### 9.1. Survival.

(a)Subject to Section 9.1(b), each representation and warranty contained in ARTICLE IV and ARTICLE (other than the Seller Fundamental Representations and the Purchaser Fundamental Representations) shall survive the Closing and shall terminate on the twelve (12) month anniversary of the Closing Date. The Specified Representations shall survive the Closing and remain in full force and effect until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations (taking into account any extensions or waivers thereof), and the Seller Fundamental Representations and the Purchaser Fundamental Representations shall survive the Closing and remain in full force and effect indefinitely after the Closing Date; provided, that the expiration of any of the terms set out in this Section 9.1(a) shall not affect the rights of a Party to seek recovery of Losses arising out of Fraud. The covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement shall survive until performance in accordance with their terms.

48

(b)Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the obligations to indemnify and hold harmless a Person pursuant to this ARTICLE IX in respect of a breach of representation or warranty, covenant or agreement shall terminate on the applicable survival termination date (as set forth in Section 9.1(a)), unless an Indemnified Party shall have made a claim for indemnification pursuant to Section 9.2 or Section 9.3, subject to the terms and conditions of this ARTICLE IX (or Section 6.8(d), as applicable), prior to such survival termination date, as applicable, including by delivering an Indemnification Claim Notice or Third Party Indemnification Claim, as applicable, to the Indemnifying Party. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if an Indemnified Party has made a claim for indemnification pursuant to Section 9.2 or Section 9.3 and delivered an Indemnification Claim Notice or Third Party Indemnification Claim, as applicable, to the Indemnifying Party prior to such survival termination date, then such claim (and only such claim), if then unresolved, shall not be extinguished by the passage of the deadlines set forth in Section 9.1(a).

# 9.2. <u>Indemnification by Seller.</u>

Subject to the limitations set forth in this <u>ARTICLE IX</u>, from and after the Closing, Seller agrees to indemnify and hold Purchaser, each of its Affiliates and each of their respective Representatives (collectively, the "<u>Purchaser Indemnified Persons</u>") harmless from and in respect of any and all Losses that they incur arising out of, relating to or resulting from:

- (a) any breach or inaccuracy of any representations or warranties of Seller set forth in ARTICLE IV or the certificate delivered pursuant to Sections 7.2(c);
- (b) any breach or failure of Seller or its Affiliates to perform any of its covenants or other agreements contained in this Agreement;

(c)any claim by any Person arising from or related to any act or omission of Seller that occurred on or prior to the Closing Date, including any claim for Losses arising from or related to the Transferred Assets or the Acquired Business at or prior to the Closing;

- (d) any Excluded Asset or any Excluded Liability; and
- (e) any Fraud or intentional breach by Purchaser of this Agreement

### 9.3. Indemnification by Purchaser

Subject to the limitations set forth in this <u>ARTICLE IX</u>, from and after the Closing, Purchaser agrees to indemnify and hold Seller, its Affiliates and each of their respective Representatives (collectively, the "<u>Seller Indemnified Persons</u>") harmless from and in respect of any and all Losses that they incur arising out of, relating to or resulting from:

- (a) any breach or inaccuracy of any representations or warranties of Purchaser set forth in ARTICLE V or the certificate delivered pursuant to Section 7.3(c);
- (b) any breach or failure of Purchaser to perform any of its covenants or other agreements contained in this Agreement;

49

### (c) any Transferred Liability

(d)any claim by any Person arising from or related to any act or omission of Purchaser that occurred after the Closing Date, including any claim for Losses arising from or related to the Transferred Assets or the Acquired Business after the Closing; and

(e) any Fraud or intentional breach by Purchaser of this Agreement.

# 9.4. Limitations on Indemnification.

The Person making a claim for indemnification under this <u>ARTICLE IX</u> is referred to herein as the "<u>Indemnified Party</u>" and the Party against whom such claims for indemnification are asserted under this <u>ARTICLE IX</u> is referred to herein as the "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>". Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the indemnification obligations of an Indemnifying Party pursuant to this Agreement shall be subject to the following limitations:

(a) <u>Maximum Amount</u>. Other than with respect to claims related to Fraud the aggregate amount of indemnifiable Losses pursuant to Section 9.2(a)—9.2(d) shall not exceed 40% of the Purchase Price. Other than with respect to claims related to fraud or intentional breach of this Agreement, in no event shall Purchaser's and its Affiliates' aggregate liability to Seller for indemnification claims pursuant to this <u>ARTICLE IX</u> exceed an amount equal to the consideration actually received by Seller.

- (b) <u>Insurance and Other Payments; Mitigation</u>. Payments by an Indemnifying Party pursuant to <u>Section 9.2</u> or <u>Section 9.3</u> in respect of any Loss shall be limited to the amount of any Liability or damage that remains after deducting therefrom any insurance proceeds and any indemnity, contribution or other similar payment actually received by the Indemnified Party (or its Affiliates) from any third parties (other than the Indemnifying Party) in respect of any such claim, net of any costs of recovery, and increases in premiums. Each of Purchaser and Seller shall, and cause its Affiliates and Representatives to, take all reasonable steps to mitigate any Loss upon becoming aware of any event or circumstance that would be reasonably expected to, or does, give rise to such Loss, including incurring costs only to the minimum extent necessary to remedy the breach that gives rise to such Loss.
- (c) <u>No Duplication</u>. Losses shall be determined without duplication of any other Loss for which an indemnification claim has been made or could be made under any other representation, warranty, covenant or agreement. The Indemnified Parties shall not be entitled to recover more than once for the same Loss. In no event shall any Indemnifying Party be liable to any Indemnified Party for any punitive, incidental, consequential, special, or indirect damages, including loss of future revenue or income, loss of business reputation or opportunity relating to the breach or alleged breach of this Agreement, or diminution of value or any damages based on any type of multiple.
- (d) <u>Basket</u>. Subject to the other limitations set forth in this <u>ARTICLE IX</u>, Seller shall not be liable to Purchaser for indemnification under <u>Section 9.2(a)</u> until the aggregate amount of all Losses in respect of indemnification under <u>Section 9.2</u> exceeds Three Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$300,000.00) (the '<u>Basket</u>''), <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that Losses attributable to the breach of the Seller Fundamental Representations, <u>Section 4.18</u> (Taxes) or involving fraud shall not be subject to the Basket; <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, in the event that such aggregate amount of Losses exceeds the Basket, Seller shall be required to pay or be liable for all such Losses (*i.e.*, from the first dollar).

50

#### 9.5. <u>Indemnification Procedures.</u>

- (a) <u>Claim Procedure</u>. Any Indemnified Party making a claim for indemnification pursuant to <u>Section 9.2</u> or <u>Section 9.3</u> must give the Indemnifying Party written notice (an "<u>Indemnification Claim Notice</u>") of such claim describing such claim and the nature and amount of such Losses, to the extent that the nature and amount thereof are determinable at such time, promptly after the Indemnified Party receives any written notice of any Proceeding against or involving the Indemnified Party by a third party or otherwise discovers the Liability, obligation or facts giving rise to such claim for indemnification; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the failure to notify or delay in notifying the Indemnifying Party will not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its obligations pursuant to <u>Section 9.2</u>, or <u>Section 9.3</u>, as the case may be, except to the extent that the defenses available to such Indemnifying Party are actually and materially prejudiced as a result thereof.
- (b) Claim Objection. After delivery of an Indemnification Claim Notice to the Indemnifying Party, the Indemnifying Party may, at any time on or before the thirtieth (30th) day following its receipt of an Indemnification Claim Notice (the "Objection Period"), object (a "Claim Objection") to a claim made in such Indemnification Claim Notice by delivering written notice to the Indemnified Party. The Claim Objection shall set forth in reasonable detail the reasons for the objection to such claim and the portion of the amount of Losses which is disputed. If, within thirty (30) days after an Indemnification Claim Notice is received by the Indemnifying Party, the Indemnifying Party shall be conclusively deemed to have consented on behalf of itself to the recovery by the Indemnified Party of the full amount of Losses specified in the Indemnification Claim Notice. During the thirty (30)-day period following the delivery of a Claim Objection in accordance with this Section 9.5(b), the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party shall attempt in good faith to resolve such dispute. The Indemnified Party shall reasonably cooperate and assist the Indemnifying Party in determining the validity of any claim for indemnity by the Indemnified Party and in otherwise resolving such matters. Such assistance and cooperation shall include providing reasonable access to and copies of information, records and documents relating to such matters, furnishing employees to assist in the investigation, defense and resolution of such matters and providing legal and business assistance with respect to such matters. If the dispute is not resolved within such thirty (30) day period, either the Indemnifying Party or the Indemnified Party may bring suit in the Delaware courts pursuant to Section 11.12.

# (c) Third-Party Claims.

(i) If any Indemnified Party receives notice of the assertion or commencement of any action made or brought by any Person who is not a party to this Agreement or an Affiliate of a party to this Agreement (a "Third-Party Claim") against such Indemnified Party with respect to which such Indemnifying Party may be obligated to provide indemnification under this Agreement,Indemnified Party shall assume and control the settlement and defense of such Proceeding and appoint and select lead counsel. Indemnified Party shall keep Indemnifying Party reasonably informed of the defense of such Proceeding by providing copies of any pleadings or other material communications. Indemnifying Party shall (and shall cause its Affiliates to) provide reasonable cooperation to Indemnified Party in connection with the defense or settlement of such Proceeding, including by making available, at Indemnified Party's expense, such witnesses, records, materials and other information in such Person's possession or under such Person's control as may be reasonably requested by Indemnified Party. Indemnifying Party shall have the right, at its own cost and expense, to participate in the defense of any Third-Party Claim with counsel selected by it subject to Indemnified Party's right to control the defense thereof.

51

(ii) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, Indemnified Party shall not compromise or otherwise enter into any judgment or settlement of any Third-Party Claim without the prior written consent of Indemnifying Party, other than a compromise, judgment or settlement that (A) is on exclusively monetary terms with, subject to the limitations in Section 9.4, such monetary amounts paid by the Indemnifying Party concurrently with the effectiveness of the compromise, judgment or settlement, (B) does not involve any finding or admission of violation of Law or admission of wrongdoing by the Indemnified Party and (C) provides in customary form, an unconditional release of, or dismissal with prejudice of, all claims against any Indemnified Party potentially affected by such Third-Party Claim.

# 9.6. <u>Treatment of Indemnification Payments.</u>

Any indemnification payments made pursuant to this Agreement shall be treated for Tax purposes as an adjustment to the Purchase Price, unless otherwise required by applicable Law.

# ARTICLE X. TERMINATION

# 10.1. <u>Termination Events.</u>

Without prejudice to other remedies which may be available to the Parties by Law or this Agreement, this Agreement may be terminated and the transactions contemplated herein may be abandoned:

(a) by mutual written consent of the Parties;

(b)after March31, 2025 (the "Outside Date"), by any Party by delivery of a written notice to the other Party in accordance with Section 11.1 if the Closing shall not have been consummated on or prior to 5:00 pm Eastern Time on the Outside Date; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 10.1(b) shall not be available to any Party whose failure or whose Affiliate's failure to perform any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other obligations under this Agreement has been the primary cause of, or otherwise primarily resulted in, the failure of the Closing to occur on or prior to such date;

52

(c)by any Party, if a final, non-appealable order, decree or ruling enjoining or otherwise prohibiting consummation of the Purchase has been issued by any Governmental Authority (unless such order, decree or ruling has been withdrawn, reversed or otherwise made inapplicable) or any Law has been enacted that would make the Purchase illegal;

(d)by Seller (by delivery of a written notice to Purchaser in accordance with Section 11.1(b)) if (i)Seller is not in breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other obligations hereunder that renders or would render the conditions set forth in Sections 7.2(b)incapable of being satisfied on the Outside Date and (ii)Purchaser is in breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other obligations hereunder that renders or would render the conditions set forth in Sections 7.3(b)incapable of being satisfied on the Outside Date, and such breach is either (A)not capable of being cured prior to the Outside Date or (B)if curable, is not cured within the earlier of (x) twenty (20) Business Days after the giving of written notice by Seller to Purchaser and (y) three (3) Business Days prior to the Outside Date; or

(e)by Purchaser (by delivery of a written notice to Seller in accordance with Section 11.1(a)) if (i)Purchaser is not in breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other obligations hereunder that renders or would render the conditions set forth in Sections 7.3(a) or 7.3(b)incapable of being satisfied on the Outside Date and (ii)Seller is in breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other obligations hereunder that renders or would render the conditions set forth in Sections 7.2(a) or 7.2(b)incapable of being satisfied on the Outside Date, and such breach is either (A)not capable of being cured prior to the Outside Date or (B)if curable, is not cured within the earlier of (x) twenty (20) Business Days after the giving of written notice by Purchaser to Seller and (y) three (3) Business Days prior to the Outside Date.

#### 10.2. <u>Termination Procedures.</u>

If any Party wishes to terminate this Agreement pursuant to <u>Section 10.1</u>, such Party will deliver to the other Party a written termination notification in accordance with <u>Section 11.1</u> stating that such Party is terminating this Agreement and setting forth a brief statement of the basis on which such Party is terminating this Agreement.

# 10.3. Effect of Termination.

In the event of any termination of this Agreement as provided in Section 10.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become wholly void and of no further force and effect, all further obligations of the Parties under this Agreement shall terminate and there shall be no liability on the part of any Party (or any Affiliate or Representative of such Party) to any other Party (or such other Persons), except that the provisions of Section 6.4 and ARTICLE XI of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and the Parties shall remain bound by and continue to be subject to the provisions thereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this Section 10.3 shall not relieve either Party of any liability for Fraud.

# 10.4. Breakup Fee.

(a)If this Agreement is terminated by Purchaser other than pursuant to Section10.1, then in such event Purchaser shall pay to Seller the Breakup Fee by releasing the Breakup Fee from the Escrow Account.

53

(b)Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if the Breakup Fee shall become due and payable in accordance with this Section 10.4, then except in the case of a termination arising from Purchaser's Fraud, the Breakup Fee shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of Seller against Purchaser from and after such termination and upon payment of the Breakup Fee in full pursuant to and in accordance with this Section 10.4, Purchaser shall have no further Liability of any kind for any reason in connection with this Agreement or the termination contemplated hereby other than as set forth in this Section 10.4. Each of the Parties acknowledges that the Breakup Fee is not intended to be a penalty but rather is liquidated damages in a reasonable amount that will compensate Seller in the circumstances in which such Breakup Fee is due and payable, for the efforts and resources expended and opportunities foregone while negotiating this Agreement and in reliance on this Agreement and on the expectation of the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, which amount would otherwise be impossible to calculate with precision. In no event shall Seller be entitled to payment of the Breakup Fee on more than one occasion.

(c)Each of Purchaser and Seller acknowledges that the agreements contained in this Sectionare an integral part of the transactions contemplated hereby, and that, without these agreements, Purchaser and Seller would not enter into this Agreement.

# ARTICLE XI. MISCELLANEOUS

### 11.1. Notices.

All notices and other communications under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed given (a)when delivered personally by hand (with written confirmation of receipt, by other than automatic means, whether electronic or otherwise), (b)when sent by e-mail (with written confirmation of receipt) or (c)one (1)Business Day following the day sent by a nationally recognized overnight courier (with written confirmation of receipt), in each case, at the following addresses (or to such other address as a Party may have specified by written notice given to the other Party pursuant to this provision):

### (a) If to Seller:

CompuSystems, Inc. 2601 Navistar Drive Lisle, IL 60532 Attention: Mark LoGiurato

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Tomlinson & Shapiro, P.C. 5440 N. Cumberland Avenue, Suite 111

54

### (b) If to Purchaser:

WiSA Technologies, Inc. 15268 NW Greenbrier Pkwy Beaverton, OR 97006 Attention: Brett Moyer

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Sullivan & Worcester LLP 1251 Avenue of Americas New York, NY 10020 Attention: David Danovitch

#### 11.2. Bulk Transfers.

The Parties waive, to the fullest extent permitted by Law, compliance with the provisions of all applicable Laws, including Article6 of the Uniform Commercial Code, relating to bulk transfers of any jurisdiction in connection with the transfer of the Transferred Assets.

#### 11.3. Severability.

If any provision of this Agreement shall be declared by any court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, void or unenforceable, all other provisions of this Agreement and the application of such provision to other persons or circumstances other than those which it is determined to be illegal, void or unenforceable, shall not be impaired or otherwise affected and shall remain in full force and effect to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law, and Seller and Purchaser shall negotiate in good faith to replace such illegal, void or unenforceable provision with a provision that corresponds as closely as possible to the intentions of the Parties as expressed by such illegal, void or unenforceable provision.

# 11.4. Further Assurances; Further Cooperation.

Subject to the terms and conditions hereof (including Section 6.3), each of the Parties agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, all documents and to take, or cause to be taken, all actions that may be reasonably necessary or appropriate to effectuate the provisions of this Agreement, provided that all such actions are in accordance with applicable Law. From time to time, whether at or after the Closing, Seller will execute and deliver such further instruments of conveyance, transfer and assignment and take such other action, at Purchaser's sole expense, as Purchaser may reasonably require to more effectively convey and transfer to Purchaser any of the Transferred Assets, and Purchaser will execute and deliver such further instruments and take such other action, at Seller's sole expense, as Seller may reasonably require to more effectively assume the Transferred Liabilities.

# 11.5. Counterparts.

This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which together shall be deemed to be one and the same instrument. Copies of executed counterparts transmitted by electronic signature (including by means of e-mail in .pdf format) shall be considered original executed counterparts for purposes of this Section 11.5.

55

### 11.6. Expenses.

Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, whether or not the Closing occurs, Seller and Purchaser shall each pay their respective expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation and execution of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.

# 11.7. <u>Assignment; Successors and Assigns.</u>

This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties to this Agreement and their respective permitted successors, legal representative and permitted assigns; provided, however, that no Party to this Agreement may directly or indirectly assign any or all of its rights or delegate any or all of its obligations under this Agreement without the express prior written consent of the other Party to this Agreement. No assignment by a Party of any obligations hereunder shall relieve such Party of any such obligations. Subject to the preceding sentence, this Agreement will be binding upon, inure to the benefit of, and be enforceable by the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

# 11.8. Amendment; Waiver.

This Agreement may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified only by a written instrument executed by both Seller and Purchaser. No waiver by either Party of any of the provisions hereof shall be effective unless explicitly set forth in writing and executed by the Party so waiving. Except as provided in the preceding sentence, no action taken pursuant to this Agreement, including any investigation by or on behalf of any Party, or a failure or delay by any Party in exercising any power, right or privilege under this Agreement shall be deemed to constitute a waiver by the Party taking such action of compliance with any representations, warranties, covenants, or agreements contained herein, and in any documents delivered or to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement and in connection with the Closing hereunder. The waiver by any Party of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any subsequent breach. Seller and Purchaser may, at any time prior to the Closing, (a) extend the time for the performance of the obligations or acts of the Parties hereto, (b) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties (of the other Party hereto) that are contained in this Agreement or (c) waive compliance by the other Party hereto with any of the agreements or conditions contained in this Agreement.

### 11.9. Remedies.

(a)Except as set forth in Section10.4, the Parties acknowledge and agree that irreparable damage would occur and that the Parties may not have any adequate remedy at Law in the event that any provision of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with its specific terms or were otherwise breached, and that money damages

or other legal remedies would not be an adequate remedy for any such failure to perform or any such breach. Accordingly, except as set forth in Section10.4, the Parties hereto acknowledge and hereby agree that in the event of any breach or threatened breach by Seller or Purchaser of any of their respective covenants or obligations set forth in this Agreement, each of Purchaser and Seller, respectively, shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent or restrain breaches or threatened breaches of this Agreement by such other Party (as applicable), and to specifically enforce the terms and provisions of this Agreement to prevent breaches or threatened breaches of, or to enforce compliance with, the covenants and obligations of the other (as applicable) under this Agreement, without proof of actual damages or inadequacy of legal remedy and without bond or other security being required. The pursuit of specific enforcement or other equitable remedies by any Party will not be deemed an election of remedies or waiver of the right to pursue any other right or remedy (whether at Law or in equity) to which such Party may be entitled at any time.

56

(b) Subject to Section 11.9(a), the Parties acknowledge and agree that their sole and exclusive remedy with respect to any and all claims (other than claims arising from fraud in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement) for any breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or obligation set forth herein or otherwise relating to the subject matter of this Agreement, shall be pursuant to the indemnification provisions set forth in ARTICLE IX. In furtherance of the foregoing, each Party hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted under Law, any and all rights, claims and causes of action for any breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or obligation set forth herein or otherwise relating to the subject matter of this Agreement it may have against the other Party and their Affiliates and each of their respective Representatives arising under or based upon any Law, except pursuant to the indemnification provisions set forth in ARTICLE IX.

(c)Each of Seller and Purchaser hereby agrees not to raise any objections to the availability of the equitable remedy of specific performance to prevent or restrain breaches or threatened breaches of this Agreement by Seller or Purchaser, as applicable, and to specifically enforce the terms and provisions of this Agreement to prevent breaches or threatened breaches of, or to enforce compliance with, the covenants and obligations of Seller or Purchaser, as applicable, under this Agreement. The Parties hereto further acknowledge and agree that (i)by seeking the remedies provided for in this Section 11.9, a Party shall not in any respect waive its right to seek at any time any other form or amount of relief that may be available to a Party under this Agreement (including monetary damages) and (ii)nothing set forth in this Section 11.9 shall require any Party to institute any proceeding for (or limit any Party's right to institute any proceeding for specific performance under this Section 11.9 prior or as a condition to exercising any termination right under ARTICLEX (and pursuing damages after such termination (subject to the terms of this Agreement)), nor shall the commencement of any Proceeding pursuant to this Section 11.9 or anything set forth in this Section 11.9 restrict or limit any Party's right to terminate this Agreement in accordance with the terms of ARTICLEX or pursue any other remedies under this Agreement or otherwise that may be available then or thereafter. In the event that any action shall be brought in equity to enforce the provisions of this Agreement, no party shall allege, and each party hereby waives the defense, that there is an adequate remedy at law, and each Party agrees to waive any requirement for the securing or posting of any bond in connection therewith.

# 11.10. Third Parties; No Benefit to Third Parties.

This Agreement does not create any rights, claims or benefits inuring to any Person that is not a Party nor create or establish any third-party beneficiary hereto (including with respect to any Business employee); provided, however, that, notwithstanding the foregoing, (a)Purchaser Indemnified Persons and Seller Indemnified Persons are intended third-party beneficiaries of, and may enforce, ARTICLE IX and (b)the Nonparty Affiliates are intended third-party beneficiaries of, and may enforce, Section 11.15.

57

# 11.11. Governing Law.

This Agreement, and all claims or causes of action (whether in contract, tort or otherwise) that may be based upon, arise out of or relate to this Agreement or the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement (including any claim or cause of action based upon, arising out of or related to any representation or warranty made in or in connection with this Agreement) shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of the State of Delaware, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of laws.

# 11.12. <u>Dispute Resolution; Waiver of Jury Trial.</u>

(a)The Parties hereto agree that any and all disputes, claims or controversies arising out of or relating to this Agreement, including the performance, breach, termination, interpretation, existence or validity thereof ("Disputes"), and the scope or applicability of this Section 11.12, including but not limited to the arbitrability of any and all Disputes, shall be fully and finally resolved by binding arbitration administered by Judicial Arbitration and Mediation Services or its successor organization ("JAMS") according to the applicable JAMS arbitration rulesin effect as of the date when such claim is commenced (i.e., either the Comprehensive Arbitration Rulesfor claims exceeding \$250,000, or the Streamlined Arbitration Rules for claims not exceeding \$250,000). The seat of the arbitration shall be New York City, New York.

(b)The tribunal shall consist of one (1)arbitrator, selected by the following procedure: either: (i)Purchaser and Seller shall mutually select an arbitrator; or (ii)if the Parties hereto cannot agree on such arbitrator, then (A)within fourteen (14) days of the filing of the notice of arbitration, each of Purchaser and Seller shall select and simultaneously exchange the names of five (5)arbitrators, and (B)within seven (7)calendar days of the exchange of the names, each of Purchaser and Seller may strike two (2)names and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference. The remaining candidate with the highest composite ranking shall be appointed the arbitrator to solely preside over the arbitration.

(c)Each party hereto shall bear its own attorneys' fees and related costs in the arbitration. The arbitrator shall have no authority to issue an award of attorneys' fees or costs against any party hereto. The arbitrator shall have no authority to award punitive, special, exemplary, multiplier or consequential damages, and such damages shall not be recoverable by any other process or in any other proceeding. If any party hereto refuses to perform any or all of its obligations under the final arbitration award within thirty (30) days of such award being rendered, then the other Party hereto may confirm or enforce the final award in any court of competent jurisdiction sitting in New York City, New York.

(d)Unless disclosure is required by law or judicial decision, the Parties hereto agree to maintain the confidential nature of all aspects of any Dispute or arbitration (including the existence of the Dispute, all arbitral proceedings to resolve the Dispute, all documents and information exchanged in such proceedings, and any arbitral award (interim, final, or otherwise)) except as may be necessary to prepare for or conduct the arbitration hearing on the merits, or except as may be necessary in connection with a judicial challenge to a final award or its enforcement. A Party hereto shall not apply for recognition and/or enforcement of the final award in any court unless the other Party hereto has refused to perform any or all of its obligations under a final award after thirty (30) days of receipt of such final award. If a Party hereto is required to resort to a court to enforce any or all of its rights under a final award, that Party shall be entitled to recover its attorneys' fees and costs incurred in any such successful enforcement proceedings.

(e)THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVE, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ANY RIGHT EACH SUCH PARTY MAYHAVE TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY CLAIM, ACTION, SUIT, INVESTIGATION OR PROCEEDING OF ANY KIND OR NATURE ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY ANCILLARY DOCUMENT OR AGREEMENT CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY AND THEREBY, WHETHER BASED ON CONTRACT, TORT OR ANY OTHER LEGAL OR EQUITABLE THEORY. EACH PARTY HERETO (I)CERTIFIES THAT NO ADVISOR OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER, AND (II)ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT AND THE OTHER PARTY HERETO HAVE BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION.

# 11.13. <u>Disclosure Schedules</u>.

The Disclosure Schedules are hereby incorporated and made a part hereof and is an integral part of this Agreement. The Disclosure Schedules have been arranged, for purposes of convenience only, as separate parts corresponding to the sections of ARTICLE IV of this Agreement. The representations and warranties contained in ARTICLE IV of this Agreement are subject to (a)the exceptions and disclosures set forth in the sections of the Disclosure Schedules corresponding to the particular section of ARTICLE IV in which such representation and warranty appears and are a part of this Agreement as if fully set forth herein, (b)any exceptions or disclosures explicitly cross referenced in such section of the Disclosure Schedules by reference to another section of the Disclosure Schedules and (c)any exception or disclosure set forth in any other section of the Disclosure Schedules. Nothing contained in the Disclosure Schedules should be construed as an admission of liability or responsibility of any Party to any third party in connection with any pending or threatened Proceeding or otherwise. Disclosures in the Disclosure Schedule shall not establish a standard of materiality for any purpose whatsoever. Any capitalized terms used in the Disclosure Schedules but not otherwise defined therein shall be defined as set forth in this Agreement.

#### 11.14. Entire Agreement.

This Agreement, the other Transaction Documents, the Confidentiality Agreement, the Disclosure Schedules and the exhibits hereto and any other agreements between Purchaser and Seller entered into on the date hereof set forth the entire understanding of the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and there are no agreements, understandings, representations or warranties between the Parties or their respective Subsidiaries other than those set forth or referred to herein or therein. In the event of any inconsistency between the provisions of this Agreement and any other Transaction Document, the provisions of this Agreement shall prevail.

59

#### 11.15. Non-Recourse.

Except as expressly set forth in the other Transaction Documents or the Confidentiality Agreement, all claims, obligations, liabilities, or causes of action (whether in contract or in tort, at law or in equity, granted by statute or otherwise) that may be based upon, in respect of, arise under, out or by reason of, be connected with, or relate in any manner to this Agreement, or the negotiation, execution, or performance of this Agreement (including any representation or warranty made in, in connection with, or as an inducement to, this Agreement), may be made only against (and such representations and warranties are those solely of) the Persons that are expressly identified as parties in the preamble to this Agreement (the "Contracting Parties"). No Person who is not a Contracting Party, including any current, former or future equityholder, incorporator, controlling person, general or limited partner, member, Affiliate, or assignee or Representative of, and any financial advisor or lender to, any Contracting Party, or any current, former or future equityholder, incorporator, controlling person, general or limited partner, Affiliate, or assignee or Representative of, and any financial advisor or lender to, any of the foregoing or any of their respective successors, predecessors or assigns (or any successors, predecessors or assigns of the foregoing) (collectively, the "Nonparty Affiliates"), shall have any Liability (whether in contract or in tort, at law or in equity, granted by statute or otherwise) for any claims, causes of action, obligations, or liabilities arising under, out of, in connection with, or related in any manner to this Agreement or based on, in respect of, or by reason of this Agreement or its negotiation, execution, performance, or breach (other than as expressly set forth in the other Transaction Documents or the Confidentiality Agreement), and, to the maximum extent permitted by Law, each Contracting Party hereby waives and releases all such Liabilities, claims, causes of action, and obligations arising under, out of, in connection with, or related in any manner to this Agreement or based on, in respect of, or by reason of this Agreement or its negotiation, execution, performance, or breach (other than as expressly set forth in the other Transaction Documents or the Confidentiality Agreement) against any such Nonparty Affiliates. Without limiting the foregoing, to the maximum extent permitted by Law, except to the extent otherwise expressly set forth in the other Transaction Documents or the Confidentiality Agreement, (i)each Contracting Party hereby waives and releases any and all rights, claims, demands, or causes of action that may otherwise be available, whether in contract or in tort, at law or in equity, granted by statute or otherwise, to avoid or disregard the entity form of a Contracting Party or otherwise impose liability of a Contracting Party on any Nonparty Affiliate, whether granted by statute or based on theories of equity, agency, control, instrumentality, alter ego, domination, sham, single business enterprise, piercing the veil, unfairness, undercapitalization, or otherwise, in each case, arising under, out of, in connection with, or related in any manner to this Agreement or based on, in respect of, or by reason of this Agreement or its negotiation, execution, performance, or breach and (ii)each Contracting Party disclaims any reliance upon any Nonparty Affiliates with respect to the performance of this Agreement or any representation or warranty made in, in connection with, or as an inducement to this Agreement.

60

# 11.16. Waiver and Release of Claims.

(a)Subject to Section 11.16(a), in consideration of the covenants, agreements and undertaking each Party is entitled under the Agreement, effective as of the Closing, Seller and Purchaser, respectively, on behalf of itself and each of its Affiliates, and its and their respective Representatives and successors and assigns, and each of their respective Affiliates, past and present direct and indirect equityholders, parents, subsidiaries, principals, directors, managers, partners, general partners, limited partners, officers, employees, trustees, joint ventures, predecessors, successors, assigns, beneficiaries, heirs, executors, personal or legal representatives, insurers, attorneys, agents and representatives in their capacities as such ("Releasing Parties") hereby irrevocably and unconditionally releases, acquits and forever discharges Purchaser and Seller, respectively, and each of its Affiliates, and their respective past and present successors, predecessors, assigns, employees, agents, partners, members, Subsidiaries, equityholders, parent companies, controlling persons, other Affiliates (corporate or otherwise) and legal representatives, including their respective past and present officers and directors, solely in their capacities as such, and any past and present successors, predecessors, assigns, employees, agents, partners, members, Subsidiaries, equityholders, parent companies, controlling persons, other Affiliates (corporate or otherwise) and legal representatives, including past and present officers and directors, solely in their capacity as such, of any of the foregoing (together, the "Released Parties"), from any and all claims, actions, causes of actions, Proceedings, Liens, Liabilities, Losses, suits, counterclaims, offsets, setoffs, of every kind, in connection with the transactions arising up to and including the Closing, whether in law, equity or otherwise, known or unknown, suspected or unsuspected (including any fiduciary duty claims against the Released Parties) that any Releasing Party now h

(b)Notwithstanding the foregoing in this Section 11.16, the Released Claims shall not include, and nothing contained in this Agreement shall affect a Releasing Party's rights pursuant to the terms of any Transaction Document. Each such Releasing Party hereby irrevocably agrees to refrain from, directly or indirectly, asserting any claim or demand or any Proceeding against any Released Party based upon any Released Claim.

# 11.17. No Joint Venture.

Nothing in this Agreement creates a joint venture or partnership between the Parties. This Agreement does not authorize any Party (a) to bind or commit, or to act as an agent, employee or legal Representative of, another Party, except as may be specifically set forth in other provisions of this Agreement, or (b) to have the power to control the activities and operations of another Party. Each Party agrees not to hold itself out as having any authority or relationship contrary to this Section 11.17.

61

# 11.18. Section Headings; Table of Contents.

The Sectionheadings contained in this Agreement and the Table of Contents to this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

#### 11.19. Fulfillment of Obligations.

Any obligation of any Party to any other Party under this Agreement or any of the Transaction Documents, which obligation is performed, satisfied, or fulfilled completely by an Affiliate of such Party, shall be deemed to have been performed, satisfied or fulfilled by such Party.

[signature page follows]

62

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Asset Purchase Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first above written.

#### WISA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

By: /s/ Brett Moyer Name: Brett Moyer

Title: Chief Executive Officer

# COMPUSYSTEMS,INC.

By: /s/ Mark LoGiurato
Name: Mark LoGiurato

Title: Chief Executive Officer

NEITHER THIS SECURITY NOR THE SECURITIES INTO WHICH THIS SECURITY IS CONVERTIBLE HAS BEEN REGISTERED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR THE SECURITIES COMMISSION OF ANY STATE IN RELIANCE UPON AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), AND, ACCORDINGLY, MAYNOT BE OFFERED OR SOLD EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR PURSUANT TO AN AVAILABLE EXEMPTION FROM, OR IN A TRANSACTION NOT SUBJECT TO, THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS AS EVIDENCED BY A LEGAL OPINION OF COUNSEL TO THE TRANSFEROR TO SUCH EFFECT, THE SUBSTANCE OF WHICH SHALL BE REASONABLY ACCEPTABLE TO THE COMPANY. THIS SECURITY AND THE SECURITIES ISSUABLE UPON CONVERSION OF THIS SECURITY MAYBE PLEDGED IN CONNECTION WITH A BONA FIDE MARGIN ACCOUNT WITH A REGISTERED BROKER-DEALER OR OTHER LOAN WITH A FINANCIAL INSTITUTION THAT IS AN "ACCREDITED INVESTOR" AS DEFINED IN RULE 501(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR OTHER LOAN SECURED BY SUCH SECURITIES.

Original Issue Date: [●], 2025 Original Principal Amount: \$5,000,000

#### CONVERTIBLE PROMISSORY NOTE

THIS CONVERTIBLE PROMISSORY NOTE is one of a series of duly authorized and validly issued Convertible Promissory Notes (this note, the "Note" and, collectively with the other notes of such series, the "Notes") of WiSA Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), having its principal place of business at 15268 NW Greenbrier Pkwy, Beaverton, OR 97006, and to be issued pursuant to that certain Asset Purchase Agreement between the Company and CompuSystems, Inc., an Illinois corporation ("CompuSystems"), dated as of December[18], 2024, as amended from time to time (the "Asset Purchase Agreement"). Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement.

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the Company promises to pay to CompuSystems, or its registered assigns (the "<u>Holder</u>") the principal sum of \$5,000,000 on the two-year anniversary of the Closing (the "<u>Maturity Date</u>"); provided that the Company has cash on hand (inclusive of available revolving line(s)of credit and/or other similar instruments) of at least \$30,000,000.00 on the Maturity Date, or such earlier date as this Note is required or permitted to be repaid as provided hereunder, and to pay interest to the Holder on the aggregate unconverted and then outstanding principal amount of this Note on and after the [six-month] / [nine-month] anniversary of the Closing in accordance with the provisions hereof. This Note is subject to the following additional provisions:

# 1. Conversion.

- (a) Optional Conversion. At any time after the [six-month] / [nine-month] anniversary of the Closing the Holder may convert (the "Optional Conversion") the entire outstanding principal amount of this Note and any accrued but unpaid interest thereon (the "Note Balance") into shares common stock of the Company, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Common Stock") at a conversion price equaling to the average VWAP during the thirty (30) consecutive Trading Days ending on the Trading Day that is immediately prior to the conversion date subject to a floor price of \$1.40 per share and ceiling price of \$2.50 per share (the "Conversion Price"). Such Optional Conversion shall be affected by the provision of written notice by the Holder to the Company (such date, the "Optional Conversion Date").
  - i. "Trading Day" means a day on which the principal Trading Market is open for trading.
  - ii. "Trading Market" means any of the following markets or exchanges on which the shares of Common Stock will, in accordance with the terms hereof, be listed or quoted for trading on the date in question: the NYSE American; the Nasdaq Capital Market; the Nasdaq Global Market; the Nasdaq Global Select Market; or the New York Stock Exchange (or any successors to any of the foregoing).
  - iii. "VWAP" means, for any date, the price determined by the first of the following clauses that applies: (a)if the Common Stock is then listed or quoted on a Trading Market, the daily volume weighted average price of the Common Stock for such date (or the nearest preceding date) on the Trading Market on which the Common Stock is then listed or quoted as reported by Bloomberg L.P. (based on a Trading Day from 9:30 a.m.(New York City time) to 4:02 p.m.(New York City time)), (b)if OTCQB or OTCQX is not a Trading Market, the volume weighted average price of the Common Stock for such date (or the nearest preceding date) on OTCQB or OTCQX as applicable, (c)if the Common Stock is not then listed or quoted for trading on OTCQB or OTCQX and if prices for the Common Stock are then reported on The Pink Open Market (or a similar organization or agency succeeding to its functions of reporting prices), the most recent bid price per share of the Common Stock so reported, or (d)in all other cases, the fair market value of a share of Common Stock as determined by an independent appraiser selected in good faith by the Holder and reasonably acceptable to the Company, the fees and expenses of which shall be paid by the Company.
- (b) Conversion on a Change of Control. If there shall be a Change of Control (as defined below) at any time while this Note remains outstanding and prior to the Optional Conversion Date, then upon the election of the Holder, the Company shall pay to the Holder, at the closing of such Change of Control, in full satisfaction of the Company's obligations under the Note, an amount in cash or equivalent Common Stock equal to the amount the Holder would have been paid if the Holder converted its Note Balance into shares of Common Stock immediately prior to such closing at the Conversion Price. The Company shall provide written notice of the Change of Control (including a summary of the material terms thereof and the closing date) to the Holder, at such Holder's address appearing in the records of the Company, at least ten (10)business days prior to the date fixed for the closing of the Change of Control. "Change of Control" shall mean a merger or consolidation in which the Company's stockholders immediately prior to the transaction do not own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the capital stock of the surviving corporation, the acquisition of more than 50% of the Company's outstanding capital stock by a single person, entity or group or persons or entities acting in concert, which person(s), entity/entities or group was/were not affiliated with the Company prior to such acquisition, or sale or transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company or a reverse triangular merger in which the Company is the surviving entity but the shares of the Company's stock outstanding immediately prior to the merger are converted by virtue of the merger into other property, whether in the form of securities, cash or otherwise; provided, however, that the Company's contemplated asset purchase with Data Vault Holdings Inc. a Delaware corporation, shall not be considered as a Change of Control for the purposes of this Section 1(b).

2

- (c) <u>Mandatory Conversion</u>. The entire outstanding Note Balance shall automatically be converted into fully paid and non-assessable shares of Common Stock on the Maturity date at the Conversion Price, in accordance with terms set forth in this Note (the "<u>Mandatory Conversion</u>"). Such Mandatory Conversion shall be affected by the provision of written notice by the Company to the Holder (such date, the "<u>Mandatory Conversion Date</u>").
- (d) <u>Interest.</u> The Company shall pay interest (computed on the basis of a 365-day year for the actual number of days elapsed) accruing from the [six-month] / [nine-month] anniversary of the Closing on the unpaid balance of such principal amount no less frequently than quarterly per calendar quarter outstanding at the rate of five

percent (5%) per annum, compounded annually, until paid in full or converted as provided herein. The payment of the accrued interest shall occur on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter.

(e) <u>Fractional Shares</u>. No fractional shares of capital stock of the Company shall be issued upon conversion of this Note. As to any fraction of a share which the Holder would otherwise be entitled to purchase upon such conversion, the Company shall at its election, either pay a cash adjustment in respect of such final fraction in an amount equal to such fraction multiplied by the Conversion Price or round up to the next whole share.

# (f) Mechanics of Conversion.

(i)The date of conversion of this Note (the "Conversion Date"), as applicable, shall be the earliest of (A)the Optional Conversion Date if this Note is converted pursuant to Section 1(a), (B)the Mandatory Conversion Date if this Note is converted pursuant to Section 1(b). On or before the Conversion Date, the Holder shall surrender this Note for conversion at the place designated in any applicable notice or to the Company if not so designated. In connection with surrendering this Note, the Holder shall deliver a notice which shall state the Holder's name or the names of its nominees in which such holder wishes the certificate for shares of Common Stock to be issued. If required by the Company, the Note surrendered for conversion shall be endorsed or accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of surrender, in form satisfactory to the Company, duly executed by the Holder or to its attorney duly authorized in writing. The Company shall, as soon as practicable after the Conversion Date, issue and deliver to the Holder, or to its nominees, a certificate for the number of shares of Common Stock, to which the Holder shall be entitled, together with cash in lieu of any fraction of a share. In connection with the conversion of this Note, the Holder shall execute and deliver to the Company any documentation reasonably required by the Company. The Company shall not be required to issue or deliver the capital stock into which this Note may convert until the Holder has surrendered this Note to the Company and delivered to the Company any such documentation.

3

(ii)Upon any conversion of this Note, no adjustments to the conversion price shall be made for any declared or accrued but unpaid dividends on the capital stock delivered upon conversion.

(iii)Immediately upon the Conversion Date, this Note shall no longer be deemed to be outstanding and all rights of the Holder with respect to this Note shall immediately cease and terminate, except only the right of the Holder to receive the shares of Company capital stock to which it is entitled as a result of the conversion on the Conversion Date and/or the payment of cash, as applicable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that a Change of Control is not consummated on or about the date set for such closing, this Note shall be deemed to continue to remain outstanding.

(iv)The Company shall not be required to pay any tax which may be payable in respect of any transfer involved in the issuance and delivery of shares of Company capital stock in a name other than that of the Holder, and no such issuance or delivery shall be made unless and until the person or entity requesting such issuance has paid to the Company the amount of any such tax or has established, to the satisfaction of the Company, that such tax has been paid.

2. Additional Payments. In the event the Company has cash on hand (inclusive of available revolving line(s) of credit and/or other similar instruments) of at least \$30,000,000.00 on any last Business Day of any calendar month after the [six-month] / [nine-month] anniversary of the Closing, then the Company shall within five (5)Business Days provide Holder written notice that it has crossed the threshold and Holder shall thereafter be entitled to demand in writing and receive payment within five (5)Business Days of the Note Balance from the Company in cash. Upon Holder's receipt of such payment, this Note shall no longer be deemed to be outstanding and all rights of the Holder shall immediately cease and terminate.

# 3. <u>Transfer Restrictions</u>.

(a)This Note and the shares of Common Stock, into which the Note may be converted (the "<u>Underlying Shares</u>", and together with the Note, the "<u>Securities</u>") may only be transferred in compliance with state and federal securities laws. In connection with any transfer of Securities other than pursuant to an effective registration statement (the "<u>Registration Statement</u>") or Rule144, to the Company or to an affiliate of the Holder, the Company may require the transferor thereof to provide to the Company an opinion of counsel selected by the transferor and reasonably acceptable to the Company, the form and substance of which opinion shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Company, to the effect that such transfer does not require registration of such transferred Securities under the Securities Act. As a condition of transfer, any such transferee shall agree in writing to be bound by the terms of this Agreement and shall have the rights and obligations of the Holder under this Agreement.

4

(b) The Holder agrees to the imprinting, so long as is required by this Section 3, of a legend on any of the Securities in the following form:

"THE ISSUE AND SALE OF THIS SECURITY AND THE SECURITIES INTO WHICH THIS SECURITY IS CONVERTIBLE HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR THE SECURITIES COMMISSION OF ANY STATE IN RELIANCE UPON AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), AND, ACCORDINGLY, THIS SECURITY AND THE SECURITIES INTO WHICH THIS SECURITY IS CONVERTIBLE MAYNOT BE OFFERED OR SOLD EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR PURSUANT TO AN AVAILABLE EXEMPTION FROM, OR IN A TRANSACTION NOT SUBJECT TO, THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS. THIS SECURITY AND THE SECURITIES ISSUABLE UPON CONVERSION OF THIS SECURITY MAYBE PLEDGED IN CONNECTION WITH A BONA FIDE MARGIN ACCOUNT WITH A REGISTERED BROKER-DEALER OR OTHER LOAN WITH A FINANCIAL INSTITUTION THAT IS AN "ACCREDITED INVESTOR" AS DEFINED IN RULE 501(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR OTHER LOAN SECURED BY SUCH SECURITIES.

(c) Certificates evidencing the Underlying Shares shall not contain any legend (including the legend set forth in statement) covering the resale of such security is effective under the Securities Act, (ii)if such Underlying Shares are eligible for sale under Rule144 without the requirement for the Company to be in compliance with the current public information required under Rule144 as to such Underlying Shares and without volume or manner-of-sale restrictions, or (iii)if such legend is not required under applicable requirements of the Securities Act (including judicial interpretations and pronouncements issued by the staff of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission). The Company shall cause its counsel to issue a legal opinion to the transfer agent or the Holder promptly if required by the transfer agent to effect the removal of the legend hereunder, or if requested by the Holder (if any of the foregoing conditions are satisfied), respectively. If all or any portion of a Note is converted at a time when there is an effective registration statement to cover the resale of the Underlying Shares, or if such Underlying Shares may be sold under Rule144 without the requirement for the Company to be in compliance with the current public information required under Rule144 as to such Underlying Shares and without volume or manner-of-sale restrictions or if such legend is not otherwise required under applicable requirements of the Securities Act (including judicial interpretations and pronouncements issued by the staff of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission) then such Underlying Shares shall be issued free of all legends. The Company agrees that at such time as such legend is no longer required under this Section 3(c), it will, no later than two (2)Trading Days (such date, the "Legend Removal Date"), deliver or cause to be delivered to the Holder a certificate representing such shares that is free from all restrictive and other legends. Certificates for Underlying Shares subject to legend removal hereunder sh

Depository Trust Company System as directed by the Holder.

(d)The Holder agrees with the Company that the Holder will sell any Securities pursuant to either the registration requirements of the Securities Act, including any applicable prospectus delivery requirements, or an exemption therefrom, and that if Securities are sold pursuant to a Registration Statement, they will be sold in compliance with the plan of distribution set forth therein, and acknowledges that the removal of the restrictive legend from certificates representing Securities as set forth in this Section 3 is predicated upon the Company's reliance upon this understanding.

5

- 4. <u>Default</u>. This Note and all amounts due hereunder shall become immediately due and payable in cash without notice or demand upon the occurrence at any time of any of the following events of default (individually, "an Event of Default" and collectively, "Events of Default"):
  - (a) default in the payment when due of any principal or interest under this Note;
- (b)the institution against the Company of any proceedings under the United States Bankruptcy Code or any other federal or state bankruptcy, reorganization, receivership, insolvency or other similar law affecting the rights of creditors generally, which proceeding is not dismissed within thirty (30) days of filing;
- (c)the institution by the Company of any proceedings under the United States Bankruptcy Code or any other federal or state bankruptcy, reorganization, receivership, insolvency or other similar law affecting the rights of creditors generally or the making by the Company of an assignment for the benefit of creditors; or
- (d) there shall be a dissolution, termination of existence, suspension or discontinuance of the Company's business for a continuous period of twenty (20) days or it ceases to operate as going concern.

Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default under this Note and during the continuation thereof, the Holder shall, if permitted by applicable law, do one or both of the following: (a)increase the rate of interest on the aggregate outstanding principal balance and any other amounts then owing by Company to Holder to ten percent (10%) per annum, compounded annually, until paid in full; and (b)add any unpaid accrued interest to principal, and such sum shall bear interest therefrom until paid in full at ten percent (10%) per annum, compounded annually. In the event any rate(s)in this Note exceed the maximum rate permitted by applicable law, such rate(s)shall be reduced to comply with applicable law.

In addition, upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, the Holder shall have then, or at any time thereafter, all of the rights and remedies afforded by the laws as from time to time in effect in the State of Delaware or afforded by other applicable law.

- 5. <u>Prepayment.</u> The Company may prepay this Note in whole or in part at any time with the written consent of the Holder. All accrued and unpaid interest on this Note shall be paid at the time of such prepayment.
- 6. <u>No Rights as Stockholder</u>. Nothing contained in this Note shall be construed as conferring upon the Holder or its transferees the right to vote or to receive dividends or to consent or to receive notice as a stockholder in respect of any meeting of stockholders for the election of directors of the Company or of any other matter, or any rights whatsoever as a stockholder of the Company, unless and to the extent the Note has been converted into shares of Common Stock.

6

# 7. <u>General</u>.

- (a) Reservation of Stock. Upon any conversion of this Note, the Company will take all corporate action as may be necessary to increase its authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock, to such number of shares as shall be sufficient to effect the conversion of this Note, including, without limitation, using commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the requisite board and stockholder approval of any necessary amendment to the Company's certificate of incorporation.
- (b) <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Note, and the obligations and rights hereunder, shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of, as applicable, the Company, the Holder, and their respective heirs, successors and permitted assigns. This Note may not be assigned by the Holder without the prior written consent of the Company.
- (c) <u>Amendments; Waivers</u>. No provision in this Note may be modified, amended or waived (either generally or in a particular instance and either retroactively or prospectively) unless it is in a writing signed by the Company and the Holder.
- (d) <u>Severability</u>. In the event any one or more of the provisions of this Note shall for any reason be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, in whole or in part or in any respect, or in the event that any one or more of the provisions of this Note operate or would prospectively operate to invalidate this Note, then and in any such event, such provision(s) only shall be deemed null and void and shall not affect any other provision of this Note and the remaining provisions of this Note shall remain operative and in full force and effect and in no way shall be affected, prejudiced, or disturbed thereby.
- (e) Governing Law. This Note shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of law. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Note, the Company shall not be required to pay any interest or other amounts, fees or charges in excess of the maximum permitted by applicable law; any payments in excess of such maximum shall be refunded to the Company or credited to reduce principal hereunder.
- (f) Notices. All notices, requests, consents and demands shall be made in writing to the Company or to the Holder of this Note at their respective addresses set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement or to such other address as provided therein. All notices, requests, consents and other communications hereunder shall be deemed to have been given either (i)if by hand, at the time of the delivery thereof to the receiving party at the address of such party set forth above, (ii)if sent by overnight courier, on the next business day following the day such notice is delivered to the courier service, (iii)when sent by confirmed electronic mail or facsimile if sent during normal business hours of the receipient, if not, then on the next business day, or (iv) if sent by registered or certified mail, on the fifth day following the day such mailing is made.

[Signature Page to Follow]

# WISA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

By:

Name: Brett Moyer Title: Chief Executive Officer

#### **Voting Agreement**

This Voting Agreement (this "Agreement"), dated as of December \_\_\_, 2024, is entered into by and between and among the undersigned stockholders (each a **Stockholder**" and collectively, "Stockholders") of WiSA Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company") and the Company. Stockholders and the company may be individually referred to as a "Party" or collectively as the "Parties."

WHEREAS, the Stockholders include Data Vault Holdings Inc. ("DV"), a Delaware corporation;

WHEREAS, DV and the Company entered into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement by and between the Company and DV dated September 4, 2024, as amended on November 14, 2024 ("DV APA");

WHEREAS, upon the closing of the DV APA and the transactions contemplated thereby (the "DV Transaction"), DV and its shareholders will become a stockholder of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Company Common Stock");

WHEREAS, in connection with the execution of this Agreement, the Company, and CompuSystems, Inc., an Illinois corporation ("Target"), will enter into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, by and between the Target and the Company (the "CSI APA"), pursuant to which the Company will obtain stockholders' approval of transaction contemplated in the CSI APA (the "CSI Transaction"); and

WHEREAS, to obtain the benefits of the CSI Transaction and the DV Transaction for Stockholders and the Company and to induce Target to close the CSI transaction, Stockholders are willing to make certain agreements as set forth in this Agreement with respect to the shares of the Company Common Stock Beneficially Owned (as defined below) by Stockholders and set forth below Stockholder's signature on the signature page hereto (the "Shares").

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the respective representations, warranties, covenants, and agreements set forth below and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt, sufficiency, and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, do hereby agree as follows:

### 1. <u>Definitions</u>.

For purposes of this Agreement, capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings ascribed to such terms in the CSI APA Agreement. When used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings assigned to them in this Section 1.

(a) "Beneficially Own" or "Beneficial Ownership" has the meaning assigned to such term in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, and a Person's beneficial ownership of securities shall be calculated in accordance with the provisions of such rule (in each case, irrespective of whether or not such rule is actually applicable in such circumstance). For the avoidance of doubt, "Beneficially Own" and "Beneficial Ownership" shall also include record ownership of securities.

- (b) "Beneficial Owner" shall mean the Person who Beneficially Owns the referenced securities.
- (c) "Person" means any of the undersigned stockholders, whether a natural person or entity.

# 2. Representations of Stockholder.

Each Stockholder hereby represents and warrants to Company, severally, and solely as to such Stockholder, that:

- (a) Ownership of Shares. Stockholder: (i) is the Beneficial Owner of, and has good and marketable title to, all of the Shares, free and clear of any proxy, voting restriction, adverse claim, or other liens, other than those created by this Agreement or under applicable federal or state securities laws; and (ii) has the sole voting and sole disposition power over all of the Shares. Except pursuant to this Agreement, there are no options, warrants, or other rights, agreements, arrangements, or commitments of any character to which Stockholder is a party relating to the pledge, disposition, or voting of any of the Shares and there are no voting trusts or voting agreements with respect to the Shares.
  - (b) **Disclosure of All Shares Owned**. Stockholder does not Beneficially Own any shares of Company Common Stock other than the Shares.
- (c) Power and Authority; Binding Agreement. Stockholder has full power and authority and legal capacity to enter into, execute, and deliver this Agreement and to perform fully Stockholder's obligations hereunder. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Stockholder and constitutes the legal, valid, and binding obligation of Stockholder, enforceable against Stockholder in accordance with its terms, except as may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, or other similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally.
- (d) No Conflict. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Stockholder does not, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and the compliance with the provisions hereof will not, conflict with or violate any law applicable to Stockholder or result in any breach or violation of, or constitute a default (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both would become a default) under, or give to others any rights of termination, amendment, acceleration, or cancellation of, or result in the creation of any lien on any of the Shares pursuant to, any agreement or other instrument or obligation (including organizational documents) binding upon Stockholder or any of the Shares.
- (e) **No Consents.** No consent, approval, order, or authorization of, or registration, declaration, or filing with, any governmental entity or any other Person on the part of Stockholder is required in connection with the valid execution, delivery, or performance of this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, no consent of Stockholder's spouse is necessary under any "community property" or other laws in order for Stockholder to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement.

2

(f) **No Litigation.** There is no action, suit, investigation, or proceeding (whether judicial, arbitral, administrative, or otherwise) (each an "**Action**") pending against, or, to the knowledge of Stockholder, threatened against or affecting, Stockholder that could reasonably be expected to materially impair or materially adversely affect the ability of Stockholder to perform Stockholder's obligations hereunder or to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement on a timely basis.

(a) Agreement to Vote and Approve. Each Stockholder irrevocably and unconditionally agrees during the term of this Agreement, at any annual or special meeting of the Company called with respect to the following matters, and at every adjournment or postponement thereof, and for every action or approval by written consent or consents of the Company stockholders with respect to any of the following matters, to vote or cause the holder of record to vote the Shares: (i) in favor of (1) the CSI APA and the asset purchase and the other transactions contemplated by the CSI APA, and (2) any proposal to adjourn or postpone such meeting of stockholders of the Company to a later date if there are not sufficient votes to approve the CSI APA and/or the CSI Transaction; and against any action, proposal, transaction, or agreement which could reasonably be expected to result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty, or any other obligation or agreement of the Company under the CSI APA or of any Stockholder under this Agreement, and (3) any action, proposal, transaction, or agreement that could reasonably be expected to impede, interfere with, delay, discourage, adversely affect, or inhibit the timely consummation of the CSI Transaction or the fulfillment of the Company's conditions to Closing under the CSI APA or change in any manner the voting rights of any class of shares of the Company (including any amendments to the Company Certificate of Incorporation.

# 4. No Voting Trusts or Other Arrangement.

Each Stockholder agrees that, during the term of this Agreement, Stockholder will not, and will not permit any Person under Stockholder's control to, deposit any of the Shares in a voting trust, grant any proxies with respect to the Shares, or subject any of the Shares to any arrangement with respect to the voting of the Shares, in each case other than those entered into with, or otherwise for the benefit of, Parent.

#### 5. Transfer and Encumbrance.

Each Stockholder agrees that during the term of this Agreement, Stockholder will not, directly or indirectly, transfer, sell, offer, exchange, assign, gift, pledge, convey any legal or Beneficial Ownership interest in, or otherwise dispose of (by merger (including by conversion into securities or other consideration), by tendering into any tender or exchange offer, by operation of Law, or otherwise), or encumber (each, a "Transfer"), any of the Shares or enter into any contract, option, or other agreement with respect to, or consent to, a Transfer of any of the Shares or Stockholder's voting or economic interest therein. Any attempted Transfer of Shares or any interest therein in violation of this Section 5 shall be null and void. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 5 shall not prohibit a Transfer of the Shares by Stockholder to: (a) any member of Stockholder's immediate family; (b) a trust under which distributions may be made only to the Stockholder or any member of Stockholder's executors, administrators, testamentary trustees, legatees, or beneficiaries, for bona fide estate planning purposes by will or by the laws of intestate succession/to an Affiliate of Stockholder; provided, that a Transfer referred to in this sentence shall be permitted only if, as a precondition to such Transfer, the transferee agrees in a writing, reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to Company, to be bound by all of the terms of this Agreement.

3

#### 6. Additional Shares.

Each Stockholder agrees that all shares of Company Common Stock that Stockholder purchases, acquires the right to vote, or otherwise acquires Beneficial Ownership of, after the execution of this Agreement and prior to the Expiration Time shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and shall constitute Shares for all purposes of this Agreement. In the event of any stock split, stock dividend, merger, reorganization, recapitalization, reclassification, combination, exchange of shares, or the like of the capital stock of the Company affecting the Shares, the terms of this Agreement shall apply to the resulting securities and such resulting securities shall be deemed to be "Shares" for all purposes of this Agreement.

# 7. <u>Termination</u>.

This Agreement shall terminate upon the earliest to occur of (the "Expiration Time"): (a) the date on which the CSI APA terminates in accordance with its terms; (b) the termination of this Agreement by mutual written consent of the Parties, and (c) the date that the CSI Transaction is approved; provided, however, that (i) this Section 7 shall survive the termination of this Agreement and remain in full force and effect, and (ii) nothing in this Section 7 shall relieve or otherwise limit the liability of any Party for any intentional breach of this Agreement prior to such termination.

# 8. No Agreement as Director or Officer.

Each Stockholder has entered into this Agreement solely in the Stockholder's capacity as the record and Beneficial Owner of the Shares (and not in any other capacity, including any capacity as a director or officer of the Company). Nothing in this Agreement: (a) will limit or affect any actions or omissions taken by a Stockholder in such Stockholder's capacity as a director or officer of the Company, including in exercising rights under the CSI APA, and no such actions or omissions shall be deemed a breach of this Agreement; or (b) will be construed to prohibit, limit, or restrict a Stockholder from exercising such Stockholder's fiduciary duties as a director or officer to the Company or its stockholders.

4

# 9. Further Assurances.

Stockholder agrees, from time to time, and without additional consideration, to execute and deliver such additional proxies, documents, and other instruments and to take all such further action as Company may reasonably request to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

# 10. Entire Agreement.

This Agreement supersedes all prior agreements, written or oral, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and contains the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof. This Agreement may not be amended or supplemented, and no provisions hereof may be modified or waived, except by an instrument in writing signed by both Parties. No waiver of any provisions hereof by either Party shall be deemed a waiver of any other provisions hereof by such Party, nor shall any such waiver be deemed a continuing waiver of any provision hereof by such Party.

# 11. Notices.

All notices, requests, consents, claims, demands, waivers, and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been given upon the earlier of: (a) when delivered by hand (providing proof of delivery); (b) when received by the addressee if sent by a nationally recognized overnight courier (receipt requested); or (c) on the date sent by email if sent during normal business hours of the recipient, and on the next Business Day if sent after normal business hours of the recipient. Such communications must be sent to the respective Parties at their addresses set forth below their signatures (or at such other address for a Party as shall be specified in a notice given in accordance with this Section 11):

12. <u>Miscellaneous</u> .
(a) Governing Law. This Agreement, and all claims or causes of action (whether in contract, tort or otherwise) that may be based upon, arise out of or relate to this Agreement or the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement (including any claim or cause of action based upon, arising out of or related to any representation or warranty made in or in connection with this Agreement) shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of the State of Delaware, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of laws.
5
(b) Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES AND, THEREFORE, EACH SUCH PARTY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LEGAL ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT: (A) NO REPRESENTATIVE OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER IN THE EVENT OF A LEGAL ACTION; (B) SUCH PARTY HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF THIS WAIVER; (C) SUCH PARTY MAKES THIS WAIVER VOLUNTARILY; AND (D) SUCH PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 12(B).
(c) <b>Expenses.</b> All costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement shall be paid by the Party incurring such cost or expense, whether or not the CSI Transaction is consummated.
(d) Severability. If any term or provision of this Agreement, or the application thereof, becomes or is declared by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality, or unenforceability shall not affect any other term or provision of this Agreement or invalidate or render unenforceable such term or provision in any other jurisdiction. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal, or unenforceable, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in a mutually acceptable manner in order that the transactions contemplated hereby be consummated as originally contemplated to the greatest extent possible.
(e) <b>Counterparts.</b> This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. A signed copy of this Agreement delivered by facsimile, email, or other means of electronic transmission shall be deemed to have the same legal effect as delivery of an original signed copy of this Agreement.
(f) Interpretation. The section headings herein are for convenience of reference only, do not constitute part of this Agreement, and shall not be deemed to limit or otherwise affect any of the provisions hereof. Where a reference in this Agreement is made to a Section, such reference shall be to a section of this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. Whenever the words "include," "includes," or "including" are used in this Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." As used herein, the word "extent" in the phrase "to the extent" means the degree to which a subject or other thing extends, and does not simply mean "if," and the word "or" is not exclusive. The definitions of terms defined herein, or defined in the CSI APA and incorporated herein, shall apply equally to the singular and plural forms of such terms. The words "hereof," "herein," "hereby," "hereto," and "hereunder," and words of similar import, when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement.
6
•
(g) <b>Assignment</b> . No Party may assign any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the other Parties. This Agreement will be binding upon, inure to the benefit of, and be enforceable by the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Any assignment contrary to the provisions of this Section 12(g) shall be null and void.
(h) <b>Third-Party Beneficiaries.</b> Target is an express third-party beneficiary under this Agreement as a result of the benefits expected to accrue to Target as a result of the approval of the CSI Transaction by the stockholders of Company. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any Person, other than the Parties, Target, and their respective successors and permitted assigns, any legal or equitable right, benefit, or remedy of any nature under or by reason of this Agreement.
[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]
7

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed and delivered this Agreement as of the date first written above.

WISA TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

By:
Name: Brett Moyer
Title: Chief Executive Officer

15268 NW Greenbrier Pkwy
Beaverton, OR 97006

Beaverton, OR 97006

SHAREHOLDER]

By:
Name:
Title:
Title:
Title:

Number of Shares of Company Common Stock Beneficially Owned as of the date of this Agreement: [\*]

# WiSA Technologies Inks Definitive Agreement to Acquire CompuSystems, Inc.

- Anticipates CompuSystems will contribute \$13 million to \$15 million revenue and \$3 million to \$4 million in EBITDA in 2025 -

- Provides proven platform to deliver experiential audio tours and will activate ADIO technology for 1.4 million event attendees and advances Datavault's Web 3.0 data monetization strategy with historic best-in-class event data assets spanning decades of CompuSystems operations – - Conference call on December 30, 2024, at 11 am ET -

Beaverton, OR (December 26, 2024) WiSA Technologies, Inc. ("WiSA Technologies," "WiSA" or the "Company") (NASDAQ: WISA), which anticipates closing its acquisition of Datavault® intellectual property and information technology assets of privately held Data Vault Holdings Inc.® and changing its name to Datavault Inc. on or about December 31, 2024, has entered into a Definitive Agreement (the "Agreement") to acquire privately held CompuSystems, Inc. ("CSI"), a premier provider of registration, data analytics, and lead management services for live events. In 2025, CompuSystems' current management expects CSI to contribute between \$13 million and \$15 million in revenue and between \$3 million and \$4 million in EBITDA. Combined management will host a conference call on Monday, December 30<sup>th</sup> at 11 am ET to discuss the transaction.

"Building on the transformational process underway with our anticipated close of Datavault's assets, this strategic acquisition will leverage CSI's vast experience and depth in the events management business with the advanced capabilities of Datavault's ADIO® platform," said Brett Moyer, CEO of WiSA Technologies. "Driving new revenue streams and gross margin expansion, we expect strong revenue and EBITDA contributions in 2025 from this acquisition."

Nathaniel T. Bradley, Data Vault Holdings' CEO said, "In early December 2024, we announced we had embedded ADIO in CSI's M3 Expo Wallet App, with a planned roll out starting in January 2025. Recognizing the strengths and mutual advantages of this collaboration, WiSA entered into an agreement to acquire CSI. Bringing ADIO and CSI together in the same corporate family will uniquely provide WiSA with the advanced technology to deliver experiential audio tours and convert vast amounts of events data into Web 3.0 assets that we will ultimately monetize. For example, our ADIO crypto anchor and mobile market technology will be used to trigger user experiences on mobile devices. Our industry first and exceptionally patent protected vintage WiSA HD quality audio and holographic assisted virtual tours can now be unlocked in the scale of and professional management of CSI. Additional opportunities are expected as we succeed in further monetizing CSI's events data through our proprietary and cyber secure Information Data Exchange®."

"This strategic transaction marks a major milestone, as we look forward to becoming part of a dynamic public company that leverages CompuSystems' 48-year history as an international leader in the global events industry," said Mark LoGiurato, CEO of CompuSystems. "In combination with newly consolidated Datavault's ADIO technology, we will rapidly scale our M3 platform and broaden our capabilities to provide even greater value to event organizers with sophisticated new features and advanced Web 3.0 data analytics."

The financial terms of the transaction were not disclosed. Closing is subject to customary conditions and is anticipated to occur on or about January 31, 2025.

# **Investor Conference Call**

Combined management will host a special conference call to discuss the transaction at 8:00 am PT / 11:00 am ET, on Monday, December 30, 2024.

The conference call will be available through a live webcast found here:

Webcast | Investor Call Regarding CSI Acquisition

Those without internet access or who wish to dial in may call: 1-833-366-1124 (domestic), or

1-412-317-0702 (international). All callers should dial in approximately 10 minutes prior to the scheduled start time and ask to be joined into the WiSA Technologies call.

A webcast replay of the call will be available approximately one hour after the end of the call and will be available for 90 days, at the above webcast link. A telephonic replay of the call will be available through January 6, 2025, and may be accessed by calling 1-877-344-7529 (domestic) or 1-412-317-0088 (international) or Canada (toll free) 855-669-9658 and using access code 8628366.

A presentation will accompany the call and be accessible on Monday, December 30, 2024, under the "Investors" section of WiSA Technologies' website.

# About CompuSystems

CompuSystems is a premier provider of registration, data analytics, and lead management services for live events, offering cutting-edge solutions and unparalleled customer support to clients in the trade, association, corporate, and government event markets. With a strong focus on innovation, customer service, and sustainability, CompuSystems is dedicated to delivering exceptional event experiences for clients and their attendees. Learn more about CompuSystems here.

# About Data Vault Holdings Inc.

Data Vault Holdings Inc. is a technology holding company that provides a proprietary, cloud-based platform for the delivery of blockchain objects. Data Vault Holdings Inc. provides businesses with the tools to monetize data assets securely over its Information Data Exchange® (IDE). The company is in the process of finalizing the consolidation of its affiliates Data Donate Technologies, Inc., ADIO LLC, and Datavault Inc. as wholly owned subsidiaries under one corporate structure. Learn more about Data Vault Holdings Inc. Datavault Inc. and True Luck, Inc. as wholly owned subsidiaries under one corporate structure. Learn more about Data Vault Holdings Inc. at www.datavaultsite.com.

ADIO has developed a breakthrough ad-driven monetization platform that enhances user experience through high-frequency audio advertising. ADIO uses its patented pioneering data packet technology to integrate into an audio file for a more robust user experience. Learn more about ADIO here.

# About WiSA Technologies, Inc.

WiSA is a leading provider of immersive, wireless sound technology for intelligent devices and next-generation home entertainment systems. Working with leading CE brands and manufacturers such as Harman International, a division of Samsung; LG; Hisense; TCL; Bang & Olufsen; Platin Audio; and others, the company delivers immersive wireless sound experiences for high-definition content, including movies and video, music, sports, gaming/esports, and more. WiSA Technologies, Inc. is a founding member of WiSATM (the Wireless Speaker and Audio Association) whose mission is to define wireless audio interoperability standards as well as work with leading consumer electronics companies, technology providers, retailers, and ecosystem partners to evangelize and market spatial audio technologies driven by WiSA Technologies, Inc. The company is headquartered in Beaverton, OR with sales teams in Taiwan, China, Japan, Korea, and California.

# **Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements**

This press release contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. These forward-looking statements, include, among others, the Company's and Data Vault Holdings, Inc.'s expectations with respect to the closing of its proposed asset purchase between them (the "DataVault Asset Purchase"), the timing of the Company's name change, the Company's and CSI's expectations with respect to the proposed acquisition of CSI by the Company (the "Acquisition"), including statements regarding the benefits of the Acquisition, the anticipated timing of the Acquisition, the implied valuation of CSI, the products offered by CSI and the markets in which it operates, and the Company's and CSI's projected future results and market opportunities, as well as information with respect to WiSA's future operating results and business strategy. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Actual results may differ materially from those indicated by these forward-looking statements as a result of a variety of factors, including, but not limited to: (i) risks and uncertainties impacting WiSA's business including, risks related to its current liquidity position and the need to obtain additional financing to support ongoing operations, WiSA's ability to continue as a going concern, WiSA's ability to maintain the listing of its common stock on Nasdaq, WiSA's ability to predict the timing of design wins entering production and the potential future revenue associated with design wins, WiSA's ability to predict its rate of growth, WiSA's ability to predict customer demand for existing and future products and to secure adequate manufacturing capacity, consumer demand conditions affecting WiSA's customers' end markets, WiSA's ability to hire, retain and motivate employees, the effects of competition on WiSA's business, including price competition, technological, regulatory and legal developments, developments in the economy and financial markets, and potential harm caused by software defects, computer viruses and development delays, (ii) risks related to the DataVault Asset Purchase, including WiSA's ability to close the Asset Purchase in a timely manner or at all, or on the terms anticipated, whether due to WiSA's ability to satisfy the applicable closing or otherwise, as well as risks related to WiSA's ability to realize some or all of the anticipated benefits from the DataVault Asset Purchase, (iii) risks related to the Acquisition, including WiSA's ability to close the Acquisition in a timely manner or at all, or on the terms anticipated, whether due to WiSA's ability to satisfy the applicable closing or otherwise, as well as risks related to WiSA's ability to realize some or all of the anticipated benefits from the Acquisition, any risks that may adversely affect the business, financial condition and results of operations of CSI, including but not limited to cybersecurity risks, the potential for AI design and usage errors, risks related to regulatory compliance and costs, potential harm caused by data privacy breaches, digital business interruption and geopolitical risks, and (iv) other risks as set forth from time to time in WiSA's filings with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. The information in this press release is as of the date hereof and neither the Company nor CSI undertakes any obligation to update such information unless required to do so by law. The reader is cautioned not to place under reliance on forward looking statements. Neither the Company nor CSI gives any assurance that either the Company or CSI will achieve its expectations.

#### **Investors Contact:**

David Barnard, Alliance Advisors Investor Relations, 415-433-3777, dbarnard@allianceadvisors.com